COMMITTEE CERTIFICATION OF APPROVED VERSION

The committee for Lucy A. Perrone certifies that this is the approved version of the following dissertation:

INVESTIGATIONS INTO THE VIRAL MOLECULAR DETERMINANTS OF LETHALITY OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS (*BUNYAVIRIDAE, PHLEBOVIRUS*) IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER

Committee:

C.J. Peters, MD, Supervisor

Alan D.T. Barrett, PhD

Shinji Makino, DVM, PhD

Stephen Higgs, PhD

Christopher F. Basler, PhD

Dean, Graduate School

INVESTIGATIONS INTO THE VIRAL MOLECULAR DETERMINANTS OF LETHALITY OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS (*BUNYAVIRIDAE, PHLEBOVIRUS*) IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER

by Lucy A. Perrone, MSPH

Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at Galveston in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Approved by the Supervisory Committee

C. J. Peters, MD Alan D.T. Barrett, PhD Stephen Higgs, PhD Shinji Makino, DVM, PhD Christopher F. Basler, PhD

> April, 2006 Galveston, Texas

© 2006, Lucy A. Perrone

I wish to thank my family, for which this endeavor would not have been achievable. For my parents Peter and Denise Perrone whose love and encouragement has provided a solid foundation for my life. I wish to acknowledge the mentorship of Fr. Joseph McShane, SJ, and Dr. Margaret Carreiro who gave me the confidence to pursue a scientific career and who provided me with a global perspective within which my own personal missions will continue to operate. Lastly, thank you to my Galveston family for their emotional support during my time at UTMB.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to acknowledge those who were critical in this scientific achievement and who will serve as role models for the rest of my scientific career. Robert Tesh and the late Robert Shope in addition to providing viruses, serum and other reagents for use in these studies, provided insightful discussion and analysis of this work. I would like to thank Drs. Scott Weaver and Samuel Baron and Mrs. Joyce Poast for their willingness and time to teach me about phylogenetics and interferon. I wish to thank Drs. Chien-Te (Kent) Tseng and Krishna Narayanan for their thoughtful scientific discussions about this project during my time at UTMB. I would like to thank my dissertation committee members, Dr. Douglas Watts and my mentor Dr. C.J. Peters who went beyond their call of duty to see that I developed as a scientist.

Lastly I would like to acknowledge the McLaughlin Fellowship Fund (2004-2006), the University of Texas Medical Branch Department of Pathology (2005, Robert L. Harrison Award for Molecular/ Cell Biology Research, 2004 Honorable Mention Award for Molecular Biological Research), the University of Texas Medical Branch Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences (2003, Margaret Saunders Travel Award), and the Sigma Delta Epsilon Society (2003, Graduate Women in Science, Eli Lilly Travel Award) which together have provided me my stipend, independent research monies and afforded me travel with which I was able to attend domestic and international meetings to present the work herein.

INVESTIGATIONS INTO THE VIRAL MOLECULAR DETERMINANTS OF LETHALITY OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS (*BUNYAVIRIDAE*, *PHLEBOVIRUS*) IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER

Publication No.

Lucy A. Perrone, MSPH The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at Galveston, 2006

Supervisor: C.J. Peters

Punta Toro virus (PTV) is transmitted by sandlfies (*Lutzomyia spp.*) in Panama and Northern Columbia and causes an acute febrile illness in humans lasting 2-5 days. Human seroprevalence in regions within Panama have been reported up to 34% in the most easterly region of Darien however little is understood about the clinical spectrum of PTV induced illness, pathogenic mechanism and the viral ecology with respect to animal reservoirs and distribution. This dissertation addresses questions regarding viral genetics and their affect on virulence in the hamster model of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis. This study reports that PTV strains isolated west of the Panama Canal are not lethal in hamsters and phylogenetic analysis of the coding sequences reveals the presence of genetic clades, indicating that PTV strains occupy distinct ecological niches within Panama. Studies reported here also reflect the absence of naturally occurring viral reassortants and *in vitro* reassortment experiments demonstrate segment segregation preferences amongst the RNA segments during replication and/or packaging. Viral reassortants were utilized to investigate the viral genome segment(s) responsible for hamster lethality, this study finds that the S segment can confer lethality independently. Further genetic investigation reveals that the NSs gene encoded by the S segment is a type 1 interferon antagonist. Taken together, this evidence indicates a mechanism of pathogenesis whereby early innate immune suppression by the viral NSs gene/protein in infected cells leads to uncontrolled viral replication that ultimately results in hamster death.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
TABLE OF CONTENTS	VII
LIST OF TABLES	XI
LIST OF FIGURES	XII
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS	XIV
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
I. THE BUNYAVIRIDAE	1
Overview of the 5 genera	1
Virion morphology and organization	2
Phlebovirus replication	3
The Phleboviruses	7
Antigenic and phylogenetic studies	7
Phlebovirus distribution, transmission and maintenance in nature	8
Medical importance and public health impact	14
II. PATHOGENESIS IN THE BUNYAVIRIDAE	16
Reassortants as tools	16
The role of the early innate immune response in viral infection	18
IFN signaling and induction of gene expression through stimulation o receptors	f IFN 20
Anti-viral pathways induced by viral infection	22
Expression of IFN α/β genes	24
Suppression of the cellular anti-viral state by viral proteins	25

III. PUNTA TORO VIRUS	26
Previous studies of pathogenesis	27
IV. QUESTIONS ADDRESSED IN THIS DISSERTATION	30
CHAPTER 2. PUNTA TORO VIRUS LETHALITY IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER CORRELATES WITH GEOGRAPHIC ISOLATION LOCATION IN PANAMA	33
I. SUMMARY	33
II. INTRODUCTION	34
III. MATERIALS AND METHODS	35
Viruses and cells	35
Infection of hamsters	37
ELISA	38
Punta Toro virus strain sequencing	38
Phylogenetic analysis	39
IV. RESULTS	40
Punta Toro virus strains isolated west of the Panama Canal are not lethal in har	nsters 40
Phylogenetic clustering based on the genomic sequence of PTV strains does no correlate with virus lethality profile in hamsters	ot 44
V. DISCUSSION	54
CHAPTER 3. NON-RANDOM REASSORTMENT BETWEEN PUNTA T VIRUS STRAINS; IMPLICATIONS FOR SEGMENT SEGREGATI PREFERENCES	ORO ION 59
I. SUMMARY	59
II. INTRODUCTION	60
III. MATERIALS AND METHODS	62
Viruses and cells	62
Generation, isolation, and phenotypic characterization of PTV reassortants	62

Punta Toro virus sequencing	63
Genotyping Punta Toro virus reassortants	64
Statistical analysis	65
IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	66
Punta Toro virus strains reassort in a non-random manner	66
Phenotypic characterization of Punta Toro virus reassortants	76
Sequence differences between Punta Toro virus strains may affect genetic reassortment	79
CHAPTER 4. THE S SEGMENT OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS CORRELAT WITH LETHALITY IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER AND ENCODES TYPE 1 INTERFERON ANTAGONIST	ES A 88
I. SUMMARY	88
II. INTRODUCTION	89
III. MATERIALS AND METHODS	91
Viruses and cells	91
Production of hamster IFN α/β	91
Phenotypic characterization of Punta Toro virus reassortants	92
Infection of hamsters	92
Immunohistochemistry	93
Reporter assays	94
IV. RESULTS	95
The S segment of Punta Toro virus is a critical determinant of lethality in the S hamster.	yrian 95
PTV reassortant genotypes exhibit different growth properties in IFN α/β composition.	oetent 99
The lethal PTV-A strain induces less IFN α/β <i>in vivo</i> than the non-lethal PTV-I strain.	B 104
The lethal PTV-A strain inhibits the induction of type 1 IFN in vitro.	106

V. DISCUSSION	111
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	117

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 2.1 PUNTA TORO VIRUS ISOLATES USED IN THE CURRENT STUDY.	36
TABLE 2.2 INFECTION OF ADULT SYRIAN HAMSTERS WITH PUNTA TORO VI	IRUS
STRAINS.	41
TABLE 2.3 PHYLOGENETIC CLUSTERING OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS STRAINS.	47
TABLE 3.1 PRIMERS USED TO GENOTYPE PUNTA TORO VIRUS REASSORTAN	TS BY
MULTI-PLEX RT-PCR.	68
TABLE 3.2 GENOTYPIC FREQUENCY OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS REASSORTANT	ſS.
	71
TABLE 3.3 IDENTIFICATION OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS POLYPLOID GENOTYPE	es.
	72
TABLE 3.4 GENOME ANALYSIS OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS STRAINS ADAMES AN	ND
BALLIET.	80
TABLE 4.1 INFECTION OF SYRIAN HAMSTERS WITH PUNTA TORO VIRUS	
REASSORTANTS.	96

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1.1 RIFT VALLEY FEVER AND RAINFALL IN AFRICA.	13
FIGURE 1.2 VIREMIA IN PTV INFECTED HAMSTERS.	29
FIGURE 2.1 PERCENT SURVIVAL OF HAMSTERS INFECTED WITH PUNTA TO VIRUS STRAINS.	ro 42
FIGURE 2.2 GEOGRAPHIC SITE OF ISOLATION OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS STRA PANAMA CORRELATES WITH LETHALITY IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER.	AINS IN 43
FIGURE 2.3 PHYLOGENY OF THE PTV POLYMERASE GENE (PARTIAL NUCLEOTIDE AND AMINO ACID SEQUENCE).	48
FIGURE 2.4 PHYLOGENY OF THE PTV GC GENE AND PROTEIN.	49
FIGURE 2.5 PHYLOGENY OF THE PTV GN GENE AND PROTEIN.	50
FIGURE 2.6 PHYLOGENY OF THE PTV NSM GENE AND PROTEIN.	51
FIGURE 2.7 PHYLOGENY OF THE PTV N GENE AND PROTEIN.	52
FIGURE 2.8 PHYLOGENY OF THE PTV NSS GENE AND S SEGMENT INTERGE REGION AND NSS PROTEIN.	NIC 53
FIGURE 2.9 ELEVATION MAP OF PANAMA.	57
FIGURE 2.10 ECOLOGICAL ZONE MAP OF PANAMA.	58
FIGURE 3.1 IDENTIFICATION OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS REASSORTANTS BY M PLEX RT-PCR.	ULTI- 69
FIGURE 3.2 LINKAGE MODEL OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS RNA SEGMENT SEGREGATION PREFERENCES.	75
FIGURE 3.3 GROWTH OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS REASSORTANTS.	77
FIGURE 3.4 PUNTA TORO VIRUS REASSORTANT PLAQUE MORPHOLOGY.	78
FIGURE 3.5 COMPLETE M SEGMENT POLYPROTEIN SEQUENCE ALIGNMENT BETWEEN ADAMES AND BALLIET PTV STRAINS.	г 83
FIGURE 3.6 NSS PROTEIN ALIGNMENT OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS STRAINS.	84
FIGURE 3.7 SECONDARY STRUCTURE PREDICTION OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS PROTEINS GN, GC, NSM, AND NSS.	85

FIGURE 4.1 PUNTA TORO VIRUS REASSORTANT PATHOLOGY.	98
FIGURE 4.2. CHARACTERIZATION OF PTV REASSORTANTS IN PRIMARY HAMSTER EMBRYO CELLS (HEF'S).	101
FIGURE 4.3 CHARACTERIZATION OF PTV REASSORTANTS IN 293 CELLS.	103
FIGURE 4.4 VIREMIA AND IFN α/β induction in Punta Toro virus inf hamsters.	ECTED 105
FIGURE 4.5 IFN α/β induction in vitro by Punta Toro virus strains	s. 107
FIGURE 4.6 ACTIVATION OF THE IFN-B PROMOTER BY PUNTA TORO VIRU STRAINS.	JS 109
FIGURE 4.7 ACTIVATION OF THE IFN-B PROMOTER BY PUNTA TORO VIRU	JS NSS.
	110

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

ILLUSTRATION 1.1 VIRION ORGANIZATION.	3
ILLUSTRATION 1.2 ARBOVIRUS MAINTENANCE CYCLE.	9
ILLUSTRATION 1.3 GENETIC REASSORTMENT IN SEGMENTED VIRUSES.	17
ILLUSTRATION 1.4 INTERFERON (IFN) SIGNALING AND INDUCTION OF GE EXPRESSION THROUGH STIMULATION OF IFN RECEPTORS.	ene 21
ILLUSTRATION 1.5 ANTI-VIRAL PATHWAYS INDUCED BY VIRAL INFECTIO	N.23

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

I. THE BUNYAVIRIDAE

Overview of the 5 genera

The family *Bunyaviridae* is organized into 5 genera: the orthobunyaviruses, hantaviruses, phleboviruses and nairoviruses which infect animals and the plant-infecting tospoviruses¹. Although the basis for separating the genera is well defined based on biochemical and genetic definitions, sub-classification within the genera is organized by serological differences. The orthobunyaviruses is by far the largest genus with 18 antigenic groups and at least 161 named and 4 ungrouped virus species. The *Nairovirus* genus has 7 antigenic groups and at least 33 virus species while the Tospoviruses have 6 named viral species. The *Hantavirus* genus has only 1 serogroup and 6 virus species while the phleboviruses include 2 major antigenic classifications, the Phlebotomus fever and Uukuniemi groups which together include over 68 named virus species and will be discussed in the next section in further detail^{102,155}. Many of the members of the *Bunyaviridae* await genetic and/or serological classification. There are currently 7 groups ¹²⁸ and 21 ungrouped viruses that have not been assigned antigenically to any of the genera in the family. Most viruses in the *Bunyaviridae* have been isolated from and/or are transmitted by blood-sucking arthropod vectors such as ticks, mosquitoes, sandflies or

midges (*Culicoides spp.*). However, no members of the *Hantavirus* genus have ever been isolated from hematophagus insects⁸⁸ in nature and appear to be completely rodent borne and transmitted via aerosolized excretions¹⁴³.

Virion morphology and organization

Bunyaviral virions are spherical, 80 to 120nm in diameter, and project surface glycoproteins (Gn and Gc) through their lipid bilayer envelope (Illustration 1.1). The glycoproteins are thought to form heterodimers which interact on the virion surface to form morphological units which in the phleboviruses are 10-11nm in diameter^{36,151}. The Punta Toro virus (PTV) particle was shown to be 90nm in diameter¹²⁹ and the Gn and Gc (G2 and G1, as referred to previously in the literature) proteins are 56 KDa and 66 KDa in size respectively⁶⁸. In addition to the glycoproteins, virions enclose two other structural proteins, the 26 KDa nucleocapsid protein which is tightly associated with the viral genomic RNA segments forming ribonucleic proteins (RNP's) and the 200 kDa polymerase which is associated with the RNP's. All members of the *Phlebovirus* genus share a single-stranded, negative-sense, vRNA tripartite genome containing the L (6.5-8.5 kb), M (3.2-4.3 kb), and S (1.7-1.9 kb) segments. The L segment codes for the polymerase while the M segment codes for a polyprotein gen and Gc, and a non-structural protein, NSm³⁵. The S segment employs an ambisense coding strategy and encodes for

the nucleocapsid protein, N in the viral complementary sense (cRNA) and a nonstructural protein, NSs in the viral sense (vRNA)⁶⁷.



Illustration 1.1 Virion organization.

Phlebovirus replication

Like all viruses, the phleboviruses must first gain entry into a cell in order to utilize the cellular transcriptional and translational machinery for replication. The Gn and Gc surface glycoproteins are involved in virus attachment to cell receptors. The presence of hemagglutinin-inhibiting and neutralizing sites on both Gn and Gc of PTV indicate that both proteins are involved in cell attachment¹²⁹. In an effort to map antigenic sites of the PTV virion, Pifat and others¹²⁹ developed a panel of monoclonal antibodies directed at either Gn, Gc or the N proteins. They showed that most of their hybridomas secreted antibodies against all three proteins although anti-N antibodies were most abundant. Cross-reaction studies revealed that while all of the anti-Gc antibodies were PTV specific, 20 of the 27 anti-Gn monoclonals produced in the study cross reacted with other phleboviruses. This would suggest that the Gn protein is more antigenically conserved than the other structural proteins amongst the genus. These studies are further supported by Dalrymple and others⁴². Little is understood about the virus-host cell receptor interaction, although there is some evidence that β -3 and/or β -1 integrins can serve as functional receptors for hantaviruses^{55,56,113}. As demonstrated in the studies by Gavrilovskaya *et al*⁵⁵, preference towards usage of a particular cellular receptor, specifically β -3 integrins by the non-pathogenic Prospect Hill virus over the usage of β -1 integrins by Sin Nombre virus may help explain differences observed in hantavirus strain pathogenicity *in vivo*⁷⁹.

After cellular attachment, virions are endocytosed into acidic vesicles where a pH dependant conformational change occurs in the Gn and Gc proteins. This change allows the viral and cellular membranes to fuse, releasing the RNP's into the cytoplasm. Primary transcription of RNA templates from vRNA to mRNA occurs with the RNP's complexed with the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase contributed from the infecting virion. Like the *Orthomyxoviridae*, viruses in the *Bunyaviridae* utilize cap-snatching of host cellular mRNA's to prime viral RNA synthesis. Unlike the orthomyxoviruses however, the Bunyaviruses utilize 5' caps from cleaved cytoplasmic cellular mRNA's. Other than the

cap-snatching process, little is known about the host cellular factors involved in bunyaviral transcription. It is currently unknown what the precise roles of the phleboviral non-structural proteins NSm and NSs are during the stages of viral replication though there is some evidence that NSs facilitates transcription in a mini-genome system by acting with the polymerase-nucleocapsid protein complex⁶⁹. There is evidence that the viral RNA sequence and/or subsequent RNA secondary structure contains elements for transcription termination. Purine rich regions of the phleboviral RNA genome in the M and S segments and the proposed secondary hairpin structure of the intergenic region of the S segment have been implicated as signals for termination^{39,48}.

Continuation of viral RNA genome replication involves switching from synthesizing mRNA transcripts to synthesizing cRNA templates and finally vRNA for packaging into virus particles. Recent studies with Rift Valley fever virus (RVFV) demonstrated the presence of three vRNA segments and a full length S segment in the cRNA orientation, indicating that RVFV particles are capable of packaging more than 3 segments and may have a replication advantage due to their ability to initiate NSs translation quickly following viral entry⁷⁰. Viral proteins are synthesized by host cellular ribosomes from viral mRNA transcripts. The L segment codes for the polymerase protein (Pol) which is translated from a single reading frame and does not appear to undergo any post-translational modifications¹⁶⁶. As stated previously, the M segment codes for a polyprotein which is co-translationally cleaved into the proteins NSm, Gc and Gn (the coding order for these proteins is in a 5' to 3' direction from the cRNA orientation). Following translation, the Gn and Gc proteins are retained in the Golgi complex for

5

glycosylation and further processing³⁵. The NSm protein was also shown to reside in the Golgi when both glycoproteins are present but studies performed in the absence of NSm showed no effect on Golgi localization of Gn and Gc^{90,106,170}. In addition, it has recently been shown the NSm is not critical for virus replication based on reverse genetics experiments with RVFV NSm deletion mutants¹⁷⁵. The N and NSs proteins are translated from mRNA encoded by the S segment in an ambisense manner separated by an intergenic region thought to form a stem-loop structure important for transcription termination¹²².

Packaging of bunyaviral RNP's into virus particles is unlike other negative stranded viruses in that they lack a matrix protein which classically bridges the interaction between RNP's and the intracellular cytoplasmic domains of the viral glycoproteins. This implies a direct interaction of RNP's with their glycoproteins and is supported by electron microscopy studies of PTV showing the presence of RNP's and spike structures (Gn and Gc) in areas of active budding into the Golgi¹⁵¹. It is thought that RNP's formed in the cytoplasm directly associate with the Gn and Gc proteins embedded in the Golgi complex. These complexes then bud into the Golgi cisternae and are secreted out as vesicles similar to the cellular secretory pathway. These vesicles fuse with the plasma membrane of the infected cell and are released.

The Phleboviruses

Antigenic and phylogenetic studies

Viral species are defined by being uniquely distinguishable from other known viral species and for the phleboviruses have classically been identified by serological assays. Hemagglutinin inhibition (HI) tests detect the viral surface glycoproteins and have been used to classify viruses into genera. Complement fixation (CF) tests detect the viral nucleocapsid protein and are utilized in serogroup and complex assignments while plaque reduction neutralization tests (PRNT's) are used to define virus serotypes and subtype^{161,163}. The *Phlebovirus* genus is divided into two major antigenic groups, the Phlebotomus fever (which contains 55 named viruses) and Uukuniemi (UUK) (which contains 13 members) groups (R.B. Tesh and A. P. A. Travassos da Rosa, personal communication). The phlebotomus fever group is additionally comprised of 13 serocomplexes and 12 unassigned virus species.

Recently some concerns have arisen over the use of these serological assays exclusively to identify new viruses. Complex patterns of antigenic cross-reactivity have been demonstrated between phleboviruses (R.B Tesh, personal communication) and it is probable that natural reassortment occurs amongst the bunyaviruses, confounding their antigenic classification¹²¹. Recent studies investigating the feasibility of phylogenetics to accurately group phleboviruses have added to this diagnostic set as a reliable method of virus grouping¹⁰². In those experiments, Liu and others utilized the reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) targeted at amplifying and sequencing conserved regions of the *Phlebovirus* M segment and reconstructed the phylogenies of a number of phleboviruses. They showed that viruses in phylogenetic clades supported groupings made by serological tests and that currently there is no evidence of naturally occurring reassortment amongst the viruses investigated based on congruence between M segment molecular phylogenies and serological classifications. However, viruses in the *Phlebovirus* genus should be genetically confirmed for a reassortant genotype through completion and comparison of the molecular phylogenies of all three RNA genomic segments. Recently constructed molecular phylogenies of the M and S segments of some members of the Group C Orthobunyaviruses reveal the presence of naturally occurring reassortants¹²¹. Phylogenetics may be increasingly relied on in the future to group viruses with segmented genomes due to the dwindling number of laboratories capable of performing serological assays such as PRNT, HI or CF tests.

Phlebovirus distribution, transmission and maintenance in nature

Phleboviruses have been discovered in Europe, Africa, Asia and the Americas and most have been isolated in tropical and sub-tropical climates. Phleboviruses have been isolated from sandflies¹⁵⁵, mosquitoes, midges (*Culicoides spp.*) and ticks⁸⁸, and there is evidence that these viruses may be vertically transmitted (transovarial transmission



Illustration 1.2 Arbovirus maintenance cycle.

Arboviruses are transmitted by hematophagus arthropods and are transmitted to naïve mammalian hosts through the bite of an infected insect. Some phleboviruses may be passed from infected females to eggs (transovarial transmission) and/ or infected males to naïve females (venereal transmission). This picture was adapted from: http://www.microbeworld.org/img/ aboutmicro/profiles/arbocycle.jpg

(TOT)) in their arthropod vectors, demonstrating differing needs for a vertebrate host for transmission and maintenance (Illustration 1.2)¹⁶⁰. Phleboviruses isolated in the Old World are transmitted largely by sandflies of the *Phlebotomus* genus while those of the New World are transmitted by *Lutzomyia* genus. A few phleboviruses, including RVFV are transmitted primarily by mosquitoes (*Aedes spp.*, and *Culex spp.*) and one virus species, Gabek Forest does not appear to be vector-borne^{50,76,77}.

Transovarial transmission is defined as the infection of arthropod eggs *in vivo* following consumption of a blood meal containing virus. In this manner, arthropods may emerge from developmental stages already infected with a virus. Since only females take a blood meal, the detection of infected males indicates TOT. *Phlebovirus*-vector associations are thought to be related to the vertebrate host preference for those arthropod species which current evidence suggests are small mammals^{76,97,101}. While TOT of some members of the *Phlebovirus* genus has been demonstrated in the laboratory^{49,158,160} and in nature^{99,157} it is thought that amplification hosts such as small mammals are required for efficient infection of naïve vectors and henceforth virus persistence in nature. For example, laboratory studies investigating the ability of TOSV and Arbia viruses to be maintained in a colony of *P. perniciosus* by TOT showed that TOSV was isolated only up to the third consecutive generation of sandlfies³⁸.

Phlebotomine sandflies have a world wide distribution and can be found in a variety of biotypes^{4,95,155}. The majority of the phleboviruses known today have been isolated from Central and South America, and while it has been proposed that this is due to greater sandfly species diversity in those regions, credit may also be due to the vigilant

scientific research that has been conducted by Tesh and others over the past 40 years in those areas¹⁵⁶. Interestingly, no phleboviruses to date have been isolated from Australia or Southeast Asia which is thought to be due to the fact that the majority of sandfly species in those geographic areas are of the *Sergentomyia* genus, which feed primarily on reptiles^{96,155}.

The epidemiology of many of the phleboviruses is tightly associated with their vectors and most have been isolated from sandflies. Sandfly fever Naples (SFN), sandfly fever Sicilian (SFS) epidemiology for example, is closely associated with their vector, *P. papatasi* whose distribution includes the Mediterranean basin and as far as Central Asia. Another medically important *Phlebovirus*, Toscana virus (TOSV) is transmitted by *P. perniciosus* and incidence of central nervous system disease has been demonstrated throughout Italy and Portugal³⁴. Human seroprevalence of TOSV infection is as high as 25% in affected areas²⁹. New World phleboviruses differ in their epidemiology from Old World agents in that their transmission appears to be more focal and incidence of disease correlates with occupational or recreational exposure to infected vectors¹⁵⁶. For those phleboviruses transmitted by sandflies, small mammals are thought to play a role in viral maintenance by acting as intermediate amplification hosts although detailed studies of these species are lacking.

Sandflies live in dark, moist, sheltered habitats such as tree buttresses, cracks in soil or in animal shelters. Their entire life cycle consists of egg, 4 larval instars, pupa and adult and can take 5-10 weeks. Like mosquitoes, only the females take a blood meal. Sandflies overwinter as larvae and emerge as adults in the spring which in the Old World,

correlates with an increase incidence of sandfly fever disease in inhabited areas. Large outbreaks due to TOSV infection have been associated with dramatic increases in vector populations³⁴. The flight range of sandflies is very short compared to that of mosquitoes, (approximately 100m) and these insects are known by their characteristic "hopping" motion. This limitation in flight range undoubtedly accounts for the focal distribution observed with many of the phleboviruses. *Phlebotomus spp*. sandlfies are known to be peridomestic and more anthropophilic than *Lutzomyia spp*. which are more sylvan. The incidence of human phleboviral infection in the Americas is markedly lower than observed in the Old World¹⁵⁵.

Rift Valley fever disease has been demonstrated in sub-Saharan Africa and recently in the Arabian Peninsula^{5,33}. RVFV is transmitted primarily by mosquitoes of the genera *Aedes* and *Culex* and large epizootics have been known to occur following periods of heavy rainfall (Figure 1.2)¹⁰. Transovarial transmission or the passage of virus from an infected female arthropod to her offspring has been implicated in the ecological maintenance of the phleboviruses^{100,144,160}. In the case of RVFV, infected *Aedes spp*. eggs are laid in soil depressions called damboes which collect water during heavy rainfall, leading to the emergence of great numbers of adult female mosquitoes capable of infecting mammalian hosts³³. Domestic livestock such as sheep, cattle and goats are particularly susceptible to infection and develop high viremias capable of infecting naïve mosquitoes and continuing the cycle of transmission¹²⁸.



Figure 1.1 Rift Valley fever and rainfall in Africa.¹⁰

RVFV is transmitted primarily by *Aedes spp.* floodwater mosquitoes and outbreaks of RVFV disease have been associated with periods of heavy rainfall in eastern Africa. During 1997-1998 an El Nino weather event occurred globally which resulted in an increase in rainfall in eastern Africa. This in turn led to an increase in plant growth. (A) This map of Africa is showing the vegetative index as determined on January, 1998 following the El Nino event (purple indicates the most dense areas of vegetation). (B) Areas in red on this map indicate RVFV risk areas and are based on cases of reported RVFV disease in humans from the periods of 1997-1998.

Medical importance and public health impact

While a number of Phlebotomus fever group viruses have been associated with human disease, none of the Uukuniemi group viruses have been shown to be pathogenic. Of the known human pathogens in the Phlebotomus fever group, TOSV, SFN, SFS, RVFV, and PTV are of greatest public health importance. TOSV is transmitted primarily by *P. perniciosus* sandflies and has been isolated around the Mediterranean basin and is responsible for outbreaks of cases of aseptic meningitis in Italy every year³⁴. SFS and SFN viruses are transmitted by *Phlebotomus spp.* sandflies particularly *P. papatsi* throughout the Mediterranean and into Central Asia and cause thousands of cases of "sandfly fever" every year^{34,138,162}. RVFV is transmitted by a number of mosquito species (*Aedes* and *Culex* genera) throughout Africa and the Arabian peninsula and causes epidemic and epizootic disease in humans and animals^{43,75,109,126}. PTV is transmitted by *Lutzomyia spp.* sandflies in Panama and Northern Columbia and will be discussed in greater detail later in this chapter.

Phlebovirus infection most commonly results in what is called classical "sandfly fever" or "3 day fever" and is described as a febrile, myalgic disease without mortality¹³⁷. Illness is generally marked by the onset of fever, severe frontal headache, lower back pain, generalized myalgia, marked conjunctival injection, photophobia and malaise¹⁶. Illness generally lasts up to 5 days but can be physically incapacitating with additional symptoms of depression lasting for weeks. Sandfly fever has long been recognized as an important illness of military personnel dating back to the times of Napoleon up to the second World War⁶³. In addition to the classical presentation, infection with TOSV may cause aseptic meningitis and many meningeoencephalitis cases in children²⁸ in Italy and in circum-Mediterranean tourists during the summer months²⁸. A small proportion of patients infected with RVFV (approximately 1%) which, in addition to the classical phlebotomus fever symptoms, will experience severe disease which can include retinopathy, meningeoencephalitis, or hemorrhagic fever. RVFV has a tropism for endothelial cells which can lead to vascular leakage, edema, disseminated intravascular coagulation, and organ failure, particularly of the liver⁹¹. A case-fatality rate as high as 50% has been observed for the patients that manifest RVFV-induced hemorrhagic disease^{91,107,177}. There are no effective treatment measures or FDA licensed vaccines to prevent *Phlebovirus* disease.

Rift Valley fever is significantly different from the other phleboviruses in its pathogenicity for animals. RVFV causes devastating outbreaks among livestock populations and is therefore of great economic importance. Sheep, cattle and goats are particularly susceptible, and infections with RVFV in these herds can produce a range of mortality from 5-35% and a 100% abortion rate¹²⁸. Until the devastating 1977 epidemic in Egypt, RVF was not considered to be a significant cause of human disease¹⁰⁸. This outbreak affected nearly 200,000 people, including 598 fatal cases^{75,91,126}. Subsequent human outbreaks have confirmed the importance of this pathogen⁸⁶. RVFV is also classified as a potential biowarfare agent with an aerosol infectivity similar to that described for Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus, a mosquito-borne *Alphavirus* transmitted in South America¹²⁵.

II. PATHOGENESIS IN THE BUNYAVIRIDAE

Reassortants as tools

Viruses with segmented genomes have the ability to reassort their genomes upon co-infection of target cells (Illustration 1.3). This could subsequently contribute to the evolution of a virus by expanding vector and host range or by affecting virulence in the reservoir and bystander hosts^{21,25,128}. Genetic reassortment has been demonstrated in viral families with segmented genomes such as the *Orthomyxoviridae*¹⁷⁹, *Arenaviridae*¹⁸⁰, *Birnaviridae*³¹, *Reoviridae*¹³³, and *Bunyaviridae*^{31,57,133,179,180}. Viral reassortment may affect viral diversity and evolutionary potential in terms of infection and dissemination in potential hosts and vectors of transmission and has been demonstrated by the bunyaviruses^{20,136,148}, orthomyxoviruses¹⁷⁴ and rotaviruses⁵⁹. Viral genetic reassortment has been demonstrated between members of the *Bunyaviridae* in nature^{27,121,139,140}, *in vitro*^{64,134,136,165}, and within arthropod vectors^{25,164}. Genetic reassortment events have contributed to the emergence of new viral pathogens, a recently discovered example being Ngari virus, an *Orthobunyavirus* which emerged in East Africa in 1998^{27,58}.

The mechanism of viral reassortment has proven to be a useful tool in pathogenesis studies in the *Bunyaviridae*. In light of the significant absence of phleboviral sequence information available and the lack of reverse genetics systems whereby the viral RNA genome is expressed as cDNA, reassortment of viral segments was historically the only way to investigate the roles of each RNA segment in host



Illustration 1.3 Genetic reassortment in segmented viruses.

Co-infection of a target cell with two viruses containing compatible RNA segments may result (through the process of genome replication and/or packaging) in the generation of genetic reassortants. For the phleboviruses, which contain 3 RNA genome segments, there are a total of 6 potential reassortant "progeny" in addition to the 2 "parental" genotypes which an be obtained from a co-infection.

pathogenesis and/or lethality. Viral reassortants were utilized to implicate the S segment and specifically the NSs genes of RVFV and BUNV in mouse pathogenesis and lethality^{30,141,167}. Reassortants produced between two members of the *Orthobunyavirus* genus, La Cross and Snowshoe Hare viruses were critical in revealing the role of the M segment in mouse neuropathology and vector relationships^{25,57,148}. To date, reassortment studies between members of the *Phlebovirus* genus have been limited to experiments with RVFV strains. RVFV is the only *Phlebovirus* species demonstrated to reassort its RNA genome in nature though, as mentioned previously in this dissertation, serological cross-reactivity amongst some phleboviruses highlights a need for further investigation into this phenomenon.

The role of the early innate immune response in viral infection

Any immune response to an infecting pathogen in a host relies on two important steps. First is the recognition of the pathogen, and secondly is the host response to eliminate that pathogen. The host response is further divided into two categories: the innate (non-adaptive) immune response, and the adaptive response. The important difference between these two is that the adaptive response is highly specific for the infecting pathogen. A critical distinction is that the innate response is not altered by repeated exposure to the same infecting agent but rather the adaptive response improves upon successive infections. The outcome of a viral infection is often determined by a race between the virus and the host's defense system. A critical component of viral suppression early in infection is the induction of cellular interferon which can exert its action within hours to days before the adaptive immune response comes into play.

Interferon was first discovered by Isaacs and Lindenmann who found that fluids from virus-infected cells contained a protein that rendered non-infected cells resistant to viral infection^{71,72}. Interferons are a multi-gene family of protein mediators of the innate immune system and are broadly anti-viral in their actions. Interferons are synthesized by infected cells and released, where they bind to interferon (IFN) receptors on non-infected cells and trigger a signaling cascade inside the cell. This signaling cascade involves interactions among many proteins, including transcription factors, and ultimately results in the gene expression and translation of anti-virally active proteins. This state of heightened activity in the cell following IFN stimulation is referred to as the "anti-viral state", and inhibits viral replication.

Since its discovery, two major classes of IFN's have been found and are grouped into type 1 (IFN α and β) and type 2 (IFN γ). Both classes of IFN's are critical in mediating anti-viral and anti-growth responses and modulating the host immune response. However, it is now known that the two classes, while related, signal through distinct cellular receptors and utilize specific pathways in cells. However despite their receptor difference, the IFN's do share some elements of intracellular signaling. While the major elements of IFN signaling will be addressed here, more comprehensive reviews on this subject can provide a more detailed explanation of these pathways^{17,94,152,153}.

IFN signaling and induction of gene expression through stimulation of IFN receptors

Cells infected with a virus are often stimulated to produce IFN where it is released from the cell and can bind to IFN receptors on the same cell or on un-infected cells. Both types of IFN initiate intracellular signaling through their binding to specific IFN receptors on the cell surface (Illustration 1.4). The IFN γ utilizes a receptor comprised of two subunits, IFNGR1 and IFNGR2, and the type 1 IFN's bind to a receptor comprised of two subunits, IFNAR1 and IFNAR2^{13,110}. The cytoplasmic portion of these receptors interacts with cytoplasmic tyrosine kinases of the Janus kinase (JAK) family of which there are currently 4 members, JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and Tyk2¹⁷⁸. Following IFN binding to designated receptors, JAK family kinases phosphorylate Signal Transducers and Activators of Transcription (STAT) proteins which dimerize and translocate to the cell nucleus where they bind to promoter elements and/or enhancer regions of anti-viral genes. Although there is some redundancy in these pathways, STAT protein dimerization is generally characteristic of the IFN signaling pathway being triggered by the α/β IFN or γ IFN receptors.

During IFN α/β signaling, the prominent STAT dimer consists of STAT1 and STAT2⁹⁴. Interestingly, STAT2 is the only STAT protein known to not bind DNA directly and the STAT1/STAT2 heterodimer must combine with another protein, Interferon Regulatory Factor 9 (IRF9) to form the complex ISGF3 which can then bind to promoter elements. This is in contrast to IFN γ signaling which primarily utilizes STAT1

homodimers which can bind directly to DNA. This specificity may allow for discrete cellular responses to viral infection.



Illustration 1.4 Interferon (IFN) signaling and induction of gene expression through stimulation of IFN receptors.

The Janus kinases (JAK) JAK1 and JAK2 interact with the cytoplasmic domain of the IFN γ receptor and phosphorylate Signal Transducers and Activators of Transcription (STAT) protein STAT1 following the binding of IFN γ to the receptor. Intracellular signaling following stimulation of the type 1 IFN receptor is mediated primarily by STAT's 1 and 2 and their binding with Interferon Regulatory factor 9 (IRF) and subsequent interaction with Interferon Stimulatory Response Elements (ISRE) trigger the transcription of anti-virally active genes.

Anti-viral pathways induced by viral infection

Over 200 genes are known to be upregulated by the signal transduction elicited by IFN proteins binding to cellular receptors⁴⁵, however, three families of proteins have been studied in greatest detail. These include the double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase R (PKR), the 2',5'-oligoadenylate synthetases (OAS), and the family of Mx proteins (Illustration 1.5). While all three protein families are anti-viral in their actions, they are specific in the mechanisms by which they inhibit viral replication. Upon viral infection of a cell these proteins may exert their actions to inhibit viral transcription, translation and eventually packaging.

The PKR kinase is known for its ability to inhibit general intracellular protein synthesis through the inhibition of a key translation initiation factor, eIF-2 α . PKR dimerization is initiated following the binding of the regulatory domain of the PKR protein to double stranded RNA (dsRNA) which is generated in the process of viral replication. This dimerization activates the kinase which in turn phosphorylates eIF-2 α , rendering it inactive and unable to participate in protein translation. This leads to a reduction in protein synthesis in the cell, including the inhibition of translation of viral protein necessary for viral replication or packaging.


Illustration 1.5 Anti-viral pathways induced by viral infection.

Like the PKR pathway, the OAS's are stimulated into action through the presence of dsRNA. Activated OAS's produce short 2',5'-oligoadenylates⁷⁸ that bind to inactive RNase L, leading to its dimerization and activation⁷⁴. Activated RNase L cleaves cellular mRNA and rRNA, leading to the inhibition of protein translation. The Mx proteins are a large group of dynamin-like proteins and some members have anti-viral activity^{9,81,82}. Unlike PKR or the OAS proteins, Mx proteins bind to infecting viral RNP's, sequestering them in the cytoplasm and rendering them unavailable for viral packaging⁶⁰. In human cells, the MxA protein is thought to exist in an equilibrium state between monomers and oligomers. Upon detection of viral RNP's, MxA oligomerizes around the nucleocapsids, blocking them from incorporation into virions.

Expression of IFN α/β genes

The expression of IFN α/β genes is a highly orchestrated process involving precise coordination by many proteins (for an excellent review of these processes, see review by C.F. Basler and A. Garcia-Sastre)¹⁷. While transcription of IFN α relies more on the involvement of IRF's like IRF7, stimulation of the IFN β promoter appears to be signaled through the involvement of IRF's 3 and $7^{11,12,118}$. Stimulation of IFN β gene transcription is orchestrated through the interaction of IRF's 3 and 7 which bind to Positive Regulator Domains (PRD's) I and III. PRDII interacts with NF-kB and PRDIV interacts with ATF-2 and c-Jun. The complex of the four PRD's and their regulatory factors, along with the architectural factor HMGI(Y), form a transcriptionally active complex on the IFN β enhancer region called the "enhansosome". Full activation of this complex requires the involvement of a transcriptional coactivation complex comprised of CBP/300 and the p65 subunit of NF- κ B. Current evidence suggests a two step process of IFN α/β induction mediated by IRF's 3 and 7. It is thought that following viral infection, Ικκ-ε and TBK1 kinases phosphorylate cytoplasmic IRF 3 leading to its nuclear translocation and stimulation of the IRF 7 gene via ISGF3^{51,73,145,150}. IRF 7 then plays an enhancing role in the transcription of genes leading to the establishment of the cellular anti-viral state.

Suppression of the cellular anti-viral state by viral proteins

As one can deduce from the brief explanation provided in the previous section, there are many proteins and pathways by which a virus could interfere with the cellular attempt at inhibiting viral replication. As expected, viruses have evolved mechanisms to prevent the induction of IFN α/β , one which may involve a viral protein that inhibits or antagonizes any number of the steps in the induction of the anti-viral state. The inhibition of the early innate immune response, specifically the early induction of type 1 IFN, has been implicated in the pathogenesis of many viruses, including members of the *Bunyaviridae* family and *Phlebovirus* genus. Some examples of viruses that have demonstrated IFN α/β antagonistic ability include the orthomyxoviruses^{54,169}, bunyaviruses^{26,173}, filoviruses¹⁸, paramyxoviruses¹²³, poxviruses¹⁰³, picornaviruses⁴⁴, papovaviruses and flaviviruses¹¹⁶.

Viruses can interfere with the induction of the anti-viral state at any point in any of the pathways and many examples exist of such processes (for an excellent review, see O. Haller and others, 2006)⁶¹. Some of the most notable IFN α/β antagonists of RNA viruses include the NSs proteins of RVFV and Bunyamwera (BUNV) viruses, NS1 of influenza A virus, Nipah V, W and C proteins, VP35 of Ebola virus, and recently NS4b of dengue-2 virus. A viral protein may directly interfere with the action of a signaling protein such as the influenza virus A protein NS1, which was shown to inhibit the activation of IRF3, NF- κ B, PKR, and OAS^{22,104,154,169}. On an even greater scale, NS1 was shown to bind to dsRNA, which alone would inhibit these cellular signaling processes⁶².

Dengue-2 virus NS2b protein has been implicated in blocking the action of STAT1¹¹⁶ and BUNV NSs protein was shown to inhibit IRF-3 downstream signaling⁸³. Notable examples of viral proteins inhibiting the stimulation of the IFN β promoter include Ebola virus protein VP35¹⁸, Nipah virus V, W and C proteins¹²³, and RVFV NSs protein^{23,26}. The RVFV NSs protein has additionally been found to inhibit host cellular transcription by sequestering the p44 subunit of the TFIIH transcription factor⁹².

Previous studies on the molecular basis of the pathogenesis of the bunyaviruses RVFV and BUNV in animal models demonstrated that the viral RNA S segment played a role in down-regulating the early innate immune response^{30,167}. Further studies with those viruses revealed that the NSs gene plays a role in inhibiting IFN $\alpha/\beta^{26,172}$ which is thought to lead to uncontrolled viral replication and host death.

III. PUNTA TORO VIRUS

PTV is the most medically important *Phlebovirus* in the Americas and has a known distribution encompassing Panama and northern Columbia. PTV is transmitted by sandlfies (*Lutzomyia spp.*) and causes an acute febrile illness in humans lasting 2-5 days^{16,137,138,161}. Human seroprevalence in Panama has been reported from 8% in the most westerly province of Bocas del Toro up to 34% in the most easterly region of Darien¹⁵⁶. However, little is understood about the clinical spectrum of PTV induced illness and the viral ecology in respect to animal reservoirs and distribution^{93,146,159}. Transovarial

transmission (TOT) of some phleboviruses has been described^{49,158} both in nature and in the laboratory, however studies of TOT as a mechanism of PTV maintenance have not been reported. Though it is hypothesized that PTV maintenance in nature involves a small mammalian amplification host like the majority of the phleboviruses, it remains unclear if PTV may be transovarially transmitted. Due to the lack of detailed sandfly species information from PTV isolates from sandfly pools, it remains unclear which specific *Lutzomyia* species are capable of harboring the virus in nature and thus the potential geographic distribution of this pathogen in the Americas.

Previous studies of pathogenesis

James Le Duc and others first noted that some PTV strains were hamster-lethal and demonstrated a spatial correlation of geographic origin of PTV strains in Panama and hamster pathogenesis/lethality specifically that strains isolated west of the Panama Canal were found to not be lethal in adult hamsters (personal communication). A study conducted to develop an animal model for RVFV disease in humans demonstrated that infection of adult female Syrian hamsters (*Mesocricetus auratus*) with the PTV-Adames strain (PTV-A) resulted in pathological changes that were similar to those observed in RVFV infections⁷. The PTV-Adames strain was isolated in 1972 from a febrile entomologist working in the Darien National Forest near the Columbian border, and the PTV prototype Balliet (PTV-B) strain was isolated in 1966 from a febrile United States soldier partaking in jungle warfare training at Fort Sherman on the Atlantic coast just west of the Panama Canal⁷.

Anderson and others⁷ demonstrated the LD₅₀ (lethal viral dose which kills 50% of animals) in hamsters for the PTV-A and PTV-B virus strains to be 0.8 log₁₀ and 6.3 log₁₀ plaque forming units (PFU)/ml respectively. Infection with the PTV-A strain resulted in viral titers a million-fold higher than titers produced by the PTV-B strain (Figure 1.2). Hamsters infected with PTV-A survived a maximum of three days, while those infected with PTV-B survived the duration of the study (14 days). PTV-A infection produced pathological changes in hamsters that resembled RVFV pathology in humans⁵⁰ and was characterized by necrosis in the liver, spleen and small intestine. Hepatosplenic lesions were prevalent and important but duodenal hemorrhage was the most dramatic feature of PTV-A induced pathology. No significant pathology was reported in hamsters infected with PTV-B. The million-fold difference in the LD₅₀'s along with the observation that PTV-A titers rise rapidly within hours of infection may indicate that PTV-A suppresses the early innate immune system efficiently compared to PTV-B.





In a study by Anderson et al⁷, adult female Syrian hamsters were infected with either the Adames or Balliet strains of PTV and viremia measured over time (Figure above adapted from Anderson et al, 1990). In all organs titered, the PTV-Adames strain replicated to higher titers than the Balliet strain (only serum and liver shown above). The PTV-Adames strain replicates to higher titers early during infection.

IV. QUESTIONS ADDRESSED IN THIS DISSERTATION

<u>1</u>) *Rationale*: Based on previous reports that geographically distinct PTV strains cause a differential lethality in the hamster model, this study aims to investigate if PTV strains represent spatially/ecologically distinct viral clades and if there is evidence for naturally occurring viral reassortment.

Approach: Genetically analyze available PTV isolates, evaluate phylogenetic relatedness and assess strain lethality in the adult female Syrian hamster model of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis.

Hypothesis: (1) PTV strains will differ in their lethality in the Syrian hamster model and this mortality outcome will correlate with geographic isolation location of the corresponding PTV strain. (2) There will be a lack of sufficient evidence/ PTV strain availability to demonstrate viral reassortment in nature.

<u>2) Rationale</u>: Due to the major pathogenic differences observed between easterly (Adames) and westerly (Balliet) PTV isolates, this study will investigate the viral molecular determinants for pathogenesis/lethality in the adult female Syrian hamster.

Approach: Generate and characterize viral genetic reassortants produced between the PTV-Adames and PTV-Balliet strains and statistically evaluate genetic reassortment for segment segregation preferences. PTV reassortants will be assessed for their lethality in adult female Syrian hamsters.

Hypothesis: Pathogenesis and/or PTV lethality in the hamster model will be multifactorial though lethality may correlate with the presence of one specific RNA genomic segment from the lethal Adames strain.

<u>3) *Rationale*</u>: Inhibition of the early innate immune response is implicated in the PTV hamster model based on differential viremias observed early during infection with the PTV Adames and Balliet strains. Inhibition of the early innate immune response, specifically the involvement/suppression of type 1 interferon during PTV infection will be addressed in these studies both *in vitro* and in the hamster model.

Approach: The type 1 IFN antagonistic ability of the PTV-A and PTV-B strains will be measured via: 1) Compare virus growth in type 1 IFN competent and incompetent cells, 2) Measure the ability of the PTV strains to produce type 1 IFN in competent cells, 3) Measure effect of PTV strains on IFN- β promoter activation and 4) Measure the type 1 IFN response in PTV infected hamsters.

Hypothesis: The PTV Adames strain suppresses the induction of the IFN-B promoter leading to a decrease in IFN protein production early during infection which subsequently allows the PTV Adames strain to replicate to high titers early during infection which allows for an increase in target organ titers and ultimately results in hamster death. Hamsters infected with the PTV-Adames strain will fail to produce as robust a type 1 IFN response as those infected with the PTV-Balliet strain.

CHAPTER 2. PUNTA TORO VIRUS LETHALITY IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER CORRELATES WITH GEOGRAPHIC ISOLATION LOCATION IN PANAMA

I. SUMMARY

Punta Toro virus (PTV) is the most medically important *Phlebovirus* in the Americas and is transmitted by sandlfies (*Lutzomyia spp.*) in Panama and northern Columbia. PTV causes an acute febrile illness in humans up to 5 days following the onset of symptoms which include fever, myalgia, and severe frontal headache. Due to the lack of detailed human incidence of PTV infection, little is understood about the clinical spectrum of illness and the viral ecology in respect to animal reservoirs and virus distribution. This study reports the phylogenetic analysis of 10 PTV strains and their pathogenic profiles in the Syrian hamster. Strains isolated west of the Panama Canal were found to be non-hamster lethal while those isolated east of the canal were hamster-lethal. Phylogenetic clustering based on the nucleotide and amino acid coding regions of the viral genome, however, does not appear to correlate with lethal outcome in the hamster.

II. INTRODUCTION

The genus *Phlebovirus* (family *Bunyaviridae*) currently consists of 68 antigenically distinct viral species. Punta Toro virus is the most medically important *Phlebovirus* in the Americas and has a known distribution encompassing Panama and northern Columbia. Punta Toro virus is transmitted by sandlfies (*Lutzomyia* spp.) and causes an acute febrile illness in humans lasting 2-5 days. Human seroprevalence in Panama ranges from 8% in the Western-Atlantic province of Bocas del Toro to 34% in the most easterly region of Darien. However, little is understood about the clinical spectrum of PTV induced illness and the viral ecology in respect to animal reservoirs and distribution.

Two strains of PTV were isolated from febrile patients in Panama and were subsequently found to produce a differential pathogenesis in the Syrian hamster (*Mesocricetus auratus*) with the PTV-Adames strain infection causing a RVFV-like illness and death while animals infected with the PTV-Balliet strain survive infection. While the PTV-Adames strain was isolated in 1972 from a febrile entomologist working in the Darien National Forest near the Columbian border, the PTV-Balliet strain was isolated in 1966 from a febrile United States soldier training at Fort Sherman west of the Panama Canal (James LeDuc and Robert Tesh, personal communication). Based on the observation that geographically distinct virus strains of the same species cause a differential lethality in the hamster model of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis⁷, this study sought to investigate whether there were distinctive relationships between geography and hamster lethality and whether either correlated with the genetics of the viral strains. Furthermore, we sought evidence for naturally occurring PTV reassortants. In this investigation, eight additional PTV strains were obtained from the World Arbovirus Reference Collection which were isolated from different geographic locations within Panama and their pathogenic profile in the hamster and genetic relatedness determined. Phylogenetic analysis was performed utilizing novel sequence data generated in this study including coding regions for each PTV gene and subsequent amino acid sequence.

III. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Viruses and cells

A list of PTV strains used in this study can be found in Table 2.1. Lyophilized PTV isolates were obtained from the World Arbovirus Reference Collection at the University of Texas Medical Branch and virus stocks grown in low passage Vero E6 cells (American Type Culture Collection (ATCC), Manassas, VA) in Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (EMEM) (Gibco, Grand Island, NY) containing 10% FCS (Gibco) and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin solution . Strains were isolated from varying sources between 1970 and 1998 and were identified as members of the Punta Toro serocomplex by either complement fixation or hemagglutinin inhibition assays (Amelia Travassos da Rosa personal communication, data not shown). Virus pools were titered by standard plaque assay on Vero E6 cells and plaques visualized by neutral red dye absorption on 5 and 6 days (d) post infection (pi). All plaque assays performed during this dissertation utilized an overlay consisting of: 1x EMEM without phenol red (Gibco, Grand Island, NY), 0.8% Noble Agar (Sigma Aldrich), and 1 % Diethylaminoethyl Dextran (DEAE dextran) solution (Amersham Pharmacia, GE Healthcare Bio-Sciences Corp., Piscataway, NJ). All virus stocks were stored at -80°C. PTV is a biosefety level - 2 (BSL-2) agent and all manipulations with virus and its RNA were handled in an approved BSL-2 facility.

Table 2.1 Punta Toro virus isolates used in the current study.

PTV strain	Strain abbreviation [†]	Community	Host association	Isolation year	Passage history
PAN 472868	E868	Panama city area	Human	1996	Vero 1
PA AR 2381	E381	Portobelo	Sandfly (pool of 50 fe, Lutzomyia sanguinara)	1975	Vero 2
PAN 479603	E603	Panama city area	Human	1995	Vero 3
PAN 478718	E718	San Miguelito	Human	1998	Vero 1
GML 902876	E876	Bayano	sentinel Hamster	1976	Vero 3
GML 902878	E878	Bayano	sentinel Hamster	1976	Vero 3
VP 334 K	W334	El Aguacate	Sandfly (pool of 50 fe, Lutzomyia spp.)	1970	Vero 4
VP 366 G	W366	El Aguacate	Sandfly (pool of 50 fe, Lutzomyia spp.)	1970	SH1*, Vero 3

* Suckling hamster

Animal studies utilized virus strains with an addition passage in Vero E6 cells due to virus pool amplification

[†] As given in Figures 2.1 and 2.2 of this chapter

Infection of hamsters

Animal research was conducted in an approved animal biosafety level-2 (ABSL-2) facility and in compliance with the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. Adult female Syrian hamsters (*Mesocricetus auratus*) (approximately 50g.) were infected intra-peritoneally (i.p.) with 100 μ l of 4.7 log₁₀ plaque forming units (PFU) prepared in EMEM. Viral inoculum dose was based on known LD₅₀'s of the reference PTV strains Adames (hamster lethal, LD₅₀ = 0.8 PFU/ml) and Balliet (non-hamster lethal, LD₅₀ = 6.3 PFU/ml)⁷. Animals were observed twice daily for signs of illness marked by ruffled fur, hunching, and inactivity. Moribund animals were euthanatized by inhalational overdose of Halothane (Halocarbon Labs, River Edge, NJ) and opening of the chest. To confirm viral infection in hamsters who succumbed with lethal PTV strains, serum, liver, and duodenums were removed for virus titration by standard plaque assay on Vero E6 cells and/or histopathological examination. This data was collected to ensure that animals succumbed to viral infection and is not reported quantitatively here. Animals surviving PTV infection were euthanatized 28 d p.i. and serum antibody measured by IgG capture Enzyme Linked Immunosorbant Assay (ELISA) to ensure infection.

ELISA

The ELISA to detect IgG PTV antibodies from hamsters was performed with an antigen prepared from lysates of PTV-infected Vero E6 cells¹⁰⁵. ELISA was performed by coating 96 well flat bottom plates (Nalge Nunc International, Rochester, NY) with PTV antigens produced in these studies. PTV Antigen was diluted to 1:400 in Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) and incubating the solution in the wells, at 4°C overnight. Control plates were coated with uninfected Vero E6 cell culture antigens diluted to 1:400 in PBS, and the solution was incubated in the wells, at 4°C overnight. Serum samples were diluted in 5% nonfat milk and 0.1% Tween 20 (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) in PBS and utilized a range from 1:100 to 1:800 using two-fold dilutions. The serum solution was incubated in the wells for 4 h at 37°C. Following 3 washes with PBS, binding was visualized by use of a peroxidase-labeled antibody to hamster IgG (1:1000) and substrate development. Optical density was measured at 480 nm, with an ELISA plate reader.

Punta Toro virus strain sequencing

Primers to partially sequence the L, M and S segments for the PTV strains used in this study were designed based on the known PTV-Adames and PTV-Balliet strains sequences (Genbank accession #'s M11156⁶⁸, K02736⁶⁷, DQ363406 - DQ363409 (Perrone et al, 2006 submitted for publication, see Chapter 3 of this dissertation for the generation of this data). RNA was extracted from infected Vero E6 cultures using TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA) as directed. Reverse transcription was performed using 500ng RNA with virus-specific primers as developed from the PTV-Adames and PTV-Balliet strains or random hexamers (Promega Corp., Madison WI) and Superscript II or Superscript III enzymes (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocol. PCR reactions were performed using the KOD HiFi DNA Polymerase Kit (EMD Biosciences, Inc., Novagen, San Diego, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The PCR conditions followed the general protocol of 95°C for 5 min followed by 30 cycles of 95°C for 30 s, 55°C for 30 s, 72°C for 60 s, and a final 10 min extension at 72°C. PCR fragments were observed by electrophoresis in 1% agarose gels containing ethidium bromide. Sequencing of PCR fragments was performed by the UTMB sequencing core facility on an AB-3100 Capillary Automated DNA Sequencer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). Sequence analysis was performed using MacVector 7.0 (Accelrys, Inc., San Diego, CA) and Sequencher (Gene Codes Corporation, Ann Arbor, MI) software programs.

Phylogenetic analysis

Nucleotide sequences were aligned with CLUSTAL W in the MacVector 7.0 software program. Phylogenetic trees were constructed using the neighbor joining method implemented using the PAUP 4.0 Beta software package. Confidence values of virus groupings were generated by bootstrap analysis and utilized 1000 replicates.

Nucleotide distance was determined from nucleotide alignments using the Kimura twoparameter formula.

IV. RESULTS

Punta Toro virus strains isolated west of the Panama Canal are not lethal in hamsters

The pathogenic outcome of infection with Panamanian PTV strains infections in adult female Syrian hamsters was determined for 8 PTV strains and analyzed against what are well documented pathologies for the PTV-Adames ((PTV-A) and PTV-Balliet (PTV-B) strains⁷. For the purpose of this study, hamsters were not infected with the PTV-A or PTV-B strains due to the well documented median times to death (MTD) and LD₅₀'s for those strains reported here in Chapter 3 of this dissertation and elsewhere⁷. Importantly all PTV strains utilized in this study had similar passage histories prior to hamster infection, specifically that most of the strains were isolated from nature in Vero cells and kept at low passage at the UTMB Arbovirus Collection before use in these studies (Table 2.1). Due to their low passage histories, these isolates may be considered a reflection of PTV strains circulating in Panama.

Hamsters infected with the easterly PTV strains PAN 472868, PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, PAN 478718, GML 902876 and GML 902878 succumbed to infection while those animals infected with the westerly isolates VP 334 K and VP 366 G survived

infection (Table 2.2).Hamsters infected with PTV strains PAN 472868, PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, and PAN 478718 exhibited short MTD from 3.0 - 3.2 d p.i. which correlates with that reported for the lethal PTV-A strain (Chapter 3 of this dissertation). PTV strains GML 902878 and GML 902876 exhibited slightly longer MTD (6.6 and 4.6 d p.i.) which, compared to the MTD of the other lethal eastern strains (PAN 472868, PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, and PAN 478718) was found to be statistically significant (P <0.0001) by an analysis of variance test (ANOVA, df =5). Hamsters infected with PTV strains GML 902878 and GML 902876 also exhibited an overall higher percent survival than their other easterly counterparts (Fig. 2.1). Like the PTV-Balliet strain, the strains VP 334 K and VP 366 G were not hamster-lethal and all animals survived the 28 day study course. The study presented here utilizing available PTV strains reveals that PTV strains isolated from the west of the Panama Canal are not lethal for hamsters as compared to PTV strains isolated east of the Canal (Fig. 2.2).

<u>PTV strain</u>	Strain abbreviation*	No. dead / No. infected	Mortality*	Median time to death^	Spatial relation to the Panama Canal
PAN 472868	E868	5/5	100	3.0	East
PA AR 2381	E38I	13/13	100	3.1	East
PAN 479603	E603	13/13	100	3.2	East
PAN 478718	E 718	5/5	100	3.2	East
GML 902876	E 876	12/13	92	4.6	East
GML 902878	E 878	7/13	54	6.6	East
VP 334 K	W334	0/13	0	N/A	West
VP 366 G	W366	0/13	0	N/A	West

Table 2.2 Infection of adult Syrian hamsters with Punta Toro virus strains.

* Percent value

[†] As given in Figures 2.1 and 2.2 of this chapter

^ Analysis of variance (ANOVA) between strains E876, E878 and E868, E381, E603 and E718. P< 0.0001



Figure 2.1 Percent survival of hamsters infected with Punta Toro virus strains. Adult female Syrian hamsters were infected with 4.7 log10PFU of PTV strains and observed for signs of illness. Hamsters infected with PTV strains VP 334 K and VP 366 G survived infection (not shown on graph) while those animals infected with eastern isolates PAN 472868, PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, PAN 47871, GML 902876 and GML 902878 succumbed to infection (see Table 2.1 for strain abbreviations). PTV strains PAN 472868, PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, PAN 478718, exhibited a higher overall percent mortality than the GML 902876 and GML 902878 strains.



Figure 2.2 Geographic site of isolation of Punta Toro virus strains in Panama correlates with lethality in the Syrian hamster.

PTV strain isolation locations are shown above with names of the strains abbreviated as given in Table 2.1. PTV strains were isolated from 1970-1998 from various sources from different region along the Panamanian isthmus. Strains labeled in red above are hamster-lethal, those in blue are not hamster-lethal.

Phylogenetic clustering based on the genomic sequence of PTV strains does not correlate with virus lethality profile in hamsters

Sequencing and phylogenetic analysis was undertaken to assess whether PTV strain lethality correlates with genetic relatedness as measured by phylogenetic clustering into clades in phylogenetic trees. Sequencing and phylogenetic analysis were performed as described in the methods section of this chapter and viral sequences are currently being processed for Genbank submission. It should be noted that some genes of PTV strains VP 334 K and VP 366 G were particularly difficult to sequence as primers that were used to amplify regions of the PTV genome for the other strains were not effective in RT-PCR. Many primers and alternative RT-PCR approaches have been performed in order to obtain these sequences without success. This may be attributed to significant differences in nucleotide sequence at the chosen primer binding sites which can prevent annealing and amplification of those genes by RT-PCR. While PTV strains VP 334 K and VP 366 G were grouped in the Punta Toro serocomplex in the *Phlebovirus* genus by Robert Tesh and Amelia Travassos da Rosa at UTMB (personal communication) via compliment fixation and hemagglutinin inhibition assays, cross plaque reduction neutralization tests (PRNT's) should be performed with these two strains.

Phylogenetic analysis of each viral gene nucleotide and corresponding amino acid sequence was performed on all available genetic sequence data generated in this study for PTV strains listed in Table 2.1. PTV strain's sequences were aligned and compared with those for the PTV-A and PTV-B strains. Sequencing of the PTV-A and PTV-B strains is described in greater detail in Chapter 3 of this dissertation. Figures 2.3 - 2.8 show phylogenetic trees constructed from alignments of PTV strain sequence information for each viral gene and subsequent amino acid sequence. The trees depicted here represent phylogenies constructed using maximum parsimony parameters, identical trees were formed when a maximum likelihood analysis was applied (data not shown). This distinction is important as there are benefits and restrictions in using either method. Maximum parsimony chooses the best tree to represent relations that would require the fewest evolutionary changes while maximum likelihood chooses the tree that is most likely to have produced the observed outcome¹³⁵. In addition we constructed trees using the neighbor-joining algorithm for estimated branch distance which is an indicator of evolutionary relatedness as measured by the number of molecular changes. The PAUP© software program used in this study allows for sampling of replicate trees from the population of possible trees calculated from multiple alignments in the maximum parsimony and neighbor joining methods. The final tree chosen from this population represents the distribution of means and assigns a confidence interval or bootstrap to the branch. In summary, it is a measure of confidence of evolutionary relatedness. The bootstrap values presented in Figures 2.3-2.8 are measures of confidence obtained from sampling 1000 replicates or trees from the given sample population.

Phylogenetic analysis of the nucleotide and corresponding amino acid sequences of PTV strains reveals a pattern of three major clades whose members cluster together in nearly every gene analyzed (Table 2.3). PTV strains PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, GML 902876 and GML 902878 clustered together consistently based on nucleotide and amino acid sequence for most genes and listed as Clade I (Fig.'s 2.3-2.8). Clade II includes strains PAN 472868, PAN 478718, and the PTV-Balliet in 4 of the 6 genes based on nucleotide sequence alone. However based on amino acid sequence the PTV- Balliet strain clusters with strains PAN 472868 and PAN 478718 only in the NSm and NSs proteins (Fig.'s 2.6, 2.8). The PTV-Adames strain did not cluster with other hamster-lethal strains but appeared in a separate grouping, Clade III for all of the genes. Of the available sequence information for strains VP 334 K and VP 366 G, it is clear that they share significant genetic identity in certain genes such as NSm and N (100% nucleotide identity, sequence not shown). Like PTV-Adames, VP 334 K and VP 366 G are genetic outliers and do not consistently cluster with their non-hamster-lethal counterpart PTV-Balliet.

Table 2.3 Phylogenetic clustering of Punta Toro virus strains.

Three genetic clades, I-III appear in every PTV gene tested (strains (see Table 2.1 for PTV strain abbreviations) in red lettering are hose which are hamster-lethal and those in blue are non-hamster-lethal). Gaps in the clades represent areas where genetic information could not be obtained. While genetic relatedness can be extrapolated from all of the genes investigated, the most complete data set is for the NSm gene where all PTV isolates are represented. Phylogenetic clustering of PTV strains does not correlate with pathogenic profiles in hamsters as explained by the grouping of hamster- lethal and hamster-non-lethal strains in the same clades.



[†] PTV strain abbreviations as given in Table 2.1 of this chapter. Strains in red are hamster-lethal, those in blue, non-lethal.

⁸Genetic sequence could not be obtained for some PTV strains and are listed as missing sequences in the table

* Phylogenetic clustering of PTV strains as determined by nucleotide sequence.

^ Phylogenetic clustering of PTV strains as determined by amino acid sequence.



Figure 2.3 Phylogeny of the PTV Polymerase gene (partial nucleotide and amino acid sequence).

Maximum parsimony tree using the neighbor-joining method based on an alignment of 1145 nucleotides (top tree) and the corresponding amino acid sequence (bottom tree). The phleboviruses RVFV and TOSV were set as the outgroups. Bootstrap analysis utilized 1000 replicates.





Figure 2.4 Phylogeny of the PTV Gc gene and protein.

Maximum parsimony tree using the neighbor-joining method based on an alignment of 1347 nucleotides (top tree) and corresponding amino acid sequence (bottom tree). The phleboviruses RVFV (for bottom protein tree only), TOSV and SFS were set as the outgroups. Bootstrap analysis utilized 1000 replicates.



Figure 2.5 Phylogeny of the PTV Gn gene and protein.

Maximum parsimony tree using the neighbor-joining method based on an alignment of 705 nucleotides (top tree) and corresponding amino acid sequence (bottom tree). The phleboviruses RVFV (protein tree only), TOSV and SFS were set as the outgroups. Bootstrap analysis utilized 1000 replicates.



Figure 2.6 Phylogeny of the PTV NSm gene and protein.

Maximum parsimony tree using the neighbor-joining method based on an alignment of 663 nucleotides (top tree) and corresponding amino acid sequence (bottom tree). The phleboviruses RVFV (protein tree only), TOSV and SFS were set as the outgroups. Bootstrap analysis utilized 1000 replicates.



Figure 2.7 Phylogeny of the PTV N gene and protein.

Maximum parsimony tree using the neighbor-joining method based on an alignment of 783 nucleotides (top tree) and corresponding amino acid sequence (bottom tree). The phleboviruses RVFV (protein tree only), TOSV, SFS and UUK were set as the outgroups. Bootstrap analysis utilized 1000 replicates.



Figure 2.8 Phylogeny of the PTV NSs gene and S segment intergenic region and NSs protein.

Maximum parsimony tree using the neighbor-joining method based on an alignment of 1157 nucleotides (top tree) and NSs amino acid sequence (250 amino acids, bottom tree). The phleboviruses RVFV, TOSV, UUK and SFS were set as the outgroups for the nucleotide alignment and two RVFV strains and TOSV and SFS were set as outgroups for the amino acid alignment of the NSs protein. Bootstrap analysis utilized 1000 replicates.

V. DISCUSSION

This study was conducted to investigate the pathogenic profiles of PTV strains isolated in different geographic areas of Panama in the hamster model of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis and to relate these observations to viral genetics as measured though phylogenetic analysis of the viral coding regions. The data reveals a strong correlation with geographic isolation location specifically that strains isolated west of the Panama Canal are not hamster lethal and those isolated east of the Canal are hamster-lethal. However hamster lethality does not correlate with phylogenic clustering into evolutionary clades.

The available genetic data does not provide an explanation for this discrepancy between findings. As discussed in more detail in Chapter 3 of this dissertation, the non coding regions (NCR) of the PTV genome may have an effect on viral replication and/or packaging that may in turn provide the virus an evolutionary advantage via enhanced replication in target cells or in this case, the sandfly vector and/or reservoir host(s) in those locations in Panama. The finding that all of the lethal strains do not cluster together in a monophyletic group either at the nucleotide or amino acid level indicates that these viruses may possibly employ different sandfly vectors occupying different ecological niches within eastern Panama. As previously reported by Tesh and others, the diversity of sandflies in the Americas is extensive and currently consist of over 360 individual *Lutzomyia* species^{97,155}. It is plausible that the sandfly vector of the PTV-Adames strain, which was isolated in the Darien National Rainforest, is different from those that transmit the hamster-lethal strains PA AR 2381, PAN 479603, GML 902876 and GML 902878, (Clade I) and PAN 472868, PAN 478718 (Clade II), and so forth for westerly isolates PTV-Balliet, VP 334 K and VP 366 G. It should also be noted that the available genetic information for these strains reveals a lack of evidence of naturally occurring reassortment.

Of consideration is the question of whether the Canal separates different sandfly species and/or the reservoir host(s) for the different strains? It would not seem likely that sandflies would be restricted from crossing the Canal in barges or other vessels making the passage. The fact that the Canal was built at the turn of the 19th century and these strains were isolated beginning in 1970, if all the strains shared the same reservoir species east or west of the Canal, would indicate that viral evolution progressed rapidly following the Canals completion. This explanation does not appear plausible based on known rates of evolution for bunyaviruses¹⁴⁹. Rather than a physical division of one reservoir species, it may be plausible that PTV strains differ both in their sandfly vectors of transmission and their reservoir hosts for amplification and that the easterly and westerly strains investigated here were isolated from very distinct ecological niches within Panama.

Panama is known for its diverse ecosystems including tall grass lands, mountains, swamps, blue and brown water, single and double canopy jungle. Due to its unique location and shape (isthmus connecting two major continents, North and South America) a person could move relatively quickly between ecosystems like an ocean-side Mangrove forest to cloud forest on the slopes of a 11,000-foot mountain¹¹⁷. According to Holdridge's classification system, there are twelve ecological life zones in Panama, based

on an ecological analysis where vegetation is related to temperature, rainfall, moisture, and elevation⁶⁵. In the Panama Canal basin alone there are four life zones: tropical moist forest, premontane moist forest, tropical wet forest, and premontane rainforest³⁷. As shown in the elevation map of Panama in Figure 2.9, the PTV strains in this study have been isolated from different geographic localities in Panama. Though there is a lack of detailed geographic information about PTV strain isolation locations (specific latitude and longitude), one can speculate that the elevations and subsequent microhabitats where these strains were isolated may differ significantly, potentially affecting sandfly vector species capable of transmitting these strains. As one can see in the ecosystem map in Figure 2.10, the major differences in Panamanian geography run in a North/South direction, specifically the presence of mountains that divide the Atlantic from the Pacific sides of the country. For example, the abundance of tropical evergreen forest (green zones on the map) is limited in Panama to the Atlantic side of the country and is the region in Panama where enzootic Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus (VEE) transmission occurs¹⁷¹. Speciation of sandflies in the field is time consuming and relies on destruction of the arthropod (and any virus it may be harboring) to observe specific features of the genetalia (Robert Tesh personal communication). Resolution of the pathogenic profiles and phylogenetic discrepancies between PTV strains investigated in this study could stem from comprehensive studies on sandfly speciation and viral maintenance and elucidating the reservoir host(s) within ecological distinct regions in Panama.



Figure 2.9 Elevation map of Panama.

PTV strains used in this study (see Table 2.1 for strain abbreviations) are shown on the map (adapted from a map obtained from maps.com) in the geographic locality where they were isolated. Strains displayed in red in the above figure are hamster-lethal, those in blue not-lethal. While specific elevation data is not known for each PTV strain, it is clear that some PTV strains (E381, E878, E876, and Adames) may have been isolated at higher elevations which might imply that those strains utilize different sandfly vectors which prefer the ecological habitats at those locations. PTV strains E 718, E603 and E 868 were all isolated around Panama City (sea level). Based on available geological information, it is postulated that the hamster-lethal Adames strain and the non-hamster-lethal Balliet strain were isolated from regions in Panama that differ significantly in their ecology.



Figure 2.10 Ecological zone map of Panama.

PTV strains used in this study (see Table 2.1 for strain abbreviations) are not shown on this map¹⁶⁸ in order to better illustrate ecological features of Panama. Color Key: Orangebroad-leafed tropical deciduous forest, Green- broadleaf tropical evergreen forest, Light Green- swamp and alluvial, Blue- water, Purple- marsh and swamp, Beige- agricultural or disturbed habitat. A mountain range divides the Pacific from the Atlantic sides of the country east and west of the Canal, geographically separating the strains E718, E868 and E603 from strains E381, E876 and E878 (see figure 2.9 for strain isolation locations). The Panama Canal separates these hamster-lethal strains from the Balliet and W334 and W366 strains. As illustrated on the map, different ecological zones may provide habitats within different *Lutzomyia* species sandflies harboring different PTV strains may live.
CHAPTER 3. NON-RANDOM REASSORTMENT BETWEEN PUNTA TORO VIRUS STRAINS; IMPLICATIONS FOR SEGMENT SEGREGATION PREFERENCES

I. SUMMARY

The Punta Toro virus (*Bunyaviridae, Phlebovirus*) genome is composed of three negative sense RNA segments, each of which must be packaged to form an infectious virion. *In vitro* studies on the rules governing bunyaviral segment segregation preferences were until recently limited to investigations with the orthobunyaviruses and the hantaviruses. In order to investigate these mechanisms in the *Phlebovirus* genus, we generated reassortants between two Punta Toro virus strains (PTV-Adames (A/A/A) and PTV-Balliet (B/B/B) [L/M/S segment convention]) isolated in different geographic areas of Panama and which have differing pathogenic profiles in the Syrian hamster (*Mesocricetus auratus*). After screening a co-infected culture of Vero E6 cells, the six reassortant progeny genotypes as well as a number of polyploid genotypes were identified. Parental and reassortant genotypes exhibited similar growth in Vero E6 cells. We found that genome reassortment occurs in a non-random manner and that there is

preferential segregation amongst homologous RNA segments, particularly, an interaction between M and S and between L and S segments.

II. INTRODUCTION

Viruses with segmented genomes have the potential to reassort their genetic material upon co-infection of target cells. Viral genetic reassortment could contribute to the evolution of a virus by expanding vector and host range or by affecting virulence in the reservoir and bystander hosts¹²⁸. Genetic reassortment has been demonstrated in viral families with segmented genomes such as the *Orthomyxoviridae*, *Arenaviridae*, *Birnaviridae*, *Reoviridae*, and *Bunyaviridae*^{31,57,133,179,180}. Viral genetic reassortment has been demonstrated between members of the *Bunyaviridae* in nature^{27,139,140} *in vitro*^{64,134,136,165}, and within arthropod vectors of transmission^{25,164}. Genetic reassortment events have contributed to the emergence of new viral pathogens, a recently discovered example being Ngari virus, a bunyavirus which emerged in East Africa in 1998^{27,58}. Viral RNA segment reassortment is thought to be a measure of genetic relatedness and evolutionary fitness. Viral reassortment may affect viral diversity and evolutionary potential in terms of infection and dissemination in potential hosts and vectors of transmission and has been demonstrated by the bunyaviruses, orthomyxoviruses, and rotaviruses^{20,59,136,148,174}. Studies of viral reassortment within the *Phlebovirus* genus of the

Bunyaviridae family have until recently been restricted to different strains of Rift Valley fever virus (RVFV)^{19,141,164,167}.

Two strains of PTV isolated from human cases of febrile illness in Panama were found to produce a differential pathogenesis in the Syrian hamster model with PTV-Adames (PTV-A) strain infection causing a RVFV-like illness and death while animals infected with the PTV-Balliet (PTV-B) strain survive infection⁷. In an effort to expand our understanding of *Phlebovirus* replication and pathogenesis, the ability of these two PTV strains to reassort their RNA genomes in vitro was investigated. Statistical analysis of segment reassortment frequency and segregation preferences within the family Bunyaviridae has to date been limited to studies involving the California serogroup orthobunyaviruses ^{136,165} though less rigorous analyses of reassortment have been performed for the Bunyamwera serogroup¹³² viruses and the hantaviruses¹³⁶. This study extends this data and presents the first detailed analysis of segment reassortment and RNA segregation preferences within the *Phlebovirus* genus. This study reports the generation of all six possible progeny viral genotypes and their *in vitro* characterization. Analyzing the data generated in this study utilizing a log-linear model reveals that genome reassortment occurs in a non-random fashion and that there is preferential cosegregation amongst homologous RNA segments, specifically between M and S and L and S segments.

III. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Viruses and cells

PTV is a BSL-2 agent and all manipulations with virus and its RNA were handled in an approved BSL-2 facility. PTV strains (Adames_[VeroE6 (9)]), (Balliet_[SM(12), VeroE6(3)]) were obtained from the World Arbovirus Reference Collection at UTMB (courtesy R.B Tesh) and stocks grown in Vero E6 cells. Virus was titered by standard plaque assay on Vero E6 cells and plaques counted on days 5 and 6 post infection (pi). All virus stocks and reassortant progeny were stored at -80°C.

Generation, isolation, and phenotypic characterization of PTV reassortants

Confluent monolayers of Vero E6 cells were co-infected with both PTV-Adames (A/A/A [L/M/S convention] genotype) and Balliet (B/B/B) strains at a MOI = 3 for each strain and cells observed for cytopathic effect (CPE). Cultures were harvested for virus isolation 72 h p.i. or when CPE reached 75%. Plaque assays were performed and 244 well separated polymorphic plaques were selected with a cotton-plugged, glass Pasteur pipette for analysis. Subsequent genotype screening did not detect the B/B/A genotype (Table 3.2 A). Therefore, a second co-infection (MOI = 2, each strain) was performed

between PTV-B and a reassortant isolate (B/A/A genotype) to drive the production of progeny virus carrying the PTV-B L segment and obtain the missing genotype (Table 3.2 B). A total of 65 polymorphic plaques from this virus pool were screened for genotypes. Agar plugs containing a single plaque were resuspended in 100µl EMEM, supplemented with 5% FBS. Half of this suspension was used to infect confluent Vero E6 cells in a 24-well plate and the remaining portion frozen at -80°C. RNA was extracted at the time point when CPE was observed and genotyping RT-PCR was utilized to screen for PTV reassortants (Table 3.1, Fig. 3.1). Reassortant progeny as well as some parental isolates were identified by multi-plex RT-PCR and triple plaque purified from the original F1 plaque plug. Reassortant genotypes were confirmed by partial genome sequencing. Only those genotypes whose parental genetic origin could be completely confirmed were included in the reassortment frequency analysis (125 and 29 plaques for A/A/A x B/B/B and B/B/B x B/A/A pools respectively). Growth of PTV reassortants *in vitro* utilized Vero E6 cells and culture supernatants were titered by plaque assay on Vero E6 cells (Fig.'s 3.3, 3.4).

Punta Toro virus sequencing

The published *Phlebovirus* L segment sequences (Genbank accession #'s NC006319², NC002043¹¹⁴, D10759⁴⁶) were used to design primers to partially sequence the PTV L segment. PTV-B strain M and S segment sequences (Genbank accession #'s M11156⁶⁸, K02736⁶⁷) were used to design primers to amplify PTV-A RNA's.

Approximately 1.1 kb each of the L segments of PTV-A and PTV-B strains, and the entire PTV-A M and S segments were sequenced and submitted to the Genbank database (accession #'s DQ363406 - DQ363409). RNA was extracted from infected Vero E6 cultures using TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA) as directed. Reverse transcription was performed using 500ng RNA with virus-specific primers or random hexamers (Promega Corp., Madison WI) and Superscript II or Superscript III enzymes (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocol. PCR reactions were performed using the KOD HiFi DNA Polymerase Kit (EMD Biosciences, Inc., Novagen, San Diego, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. PCR reactions for amplifying unknown PTV sequence varied in the annealing temperatures and extension times. The PCR conditions followed the general protocol of 95°C for 5 min followed by 30 cycles of 95°C for 40 s, 50°C for 30 s, 72°C for 50s, and a final 10 min extension at 72°C. PCR fragments were observed by electrophoresis in 1% agarose gels containing ethidium bromide. Sequencing was performed by the UTMB sequencing core facility on an AB-3100 Capillary Automated DNA Sequencer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). MacVector (Accelrys, Inc., San Diego, CA) and Sequencher (Gene Codes Corporation, Ann Arbor, MI) programs were used for sequence analysis.

Genotyping Punta Toro virus reassortants

Based on PTV sequence data generated in this study, multiplex RT-PCR utilizing 3 primers, 2 primers specific to either PTV strains Adames or Balliet (Vs) and 1 primer

specific to both strains (Vc) per genomic segment were used to identify reassortant progeny (Table 3.1). Amplicon lengths reflective of parental template are: L segment (PTV-A 250 bp, PTV-B 350 bp), M segment (PTV-A 150 bp, PTV-B 255 bp) and S segment (PTV-A, 510 bp, PTV-B, 480 bp) (Fig. 3.1). Reverse transcription of viral reassortant RNA was performed as described above. PCR reaction components consisted of: 4µl cDNA, 100ng each primer, 2.5U Taq Polymerase (Promega), 10mM Tris-HCl (pH 9.0), 50mM KCl, 0.1% Triton-x-100, 1.5 mM MgCl, for a total of 50µl volume per reaction. PCR conditions were 95°C for 5 min followed by 30 cycles of 95°C for 40 s, 55°C (S segment) or 60°C (M segment) or 62°C (L segment) for 30s, 72°C for 35s, and a final 10 min extension at 72°C. PCR fragments were observed on 2% agarose gels containing ethidium bromide.

Statistical analysis

Analysis of frequency of reassortment was evaluated using the chi-square goodness of fit test (Table 3.2). Log linear modeling of segment segregation preferences was performed using the CATMOD procedure in the SAS® statistical software package (Fig. 3.3)¹⁴².

IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Punta Toro virus strains reassort in a non-random manner

Though recombination has been shown to play a role in RNA virus evolution, evidence for its occurrence in negative stranded RNA viruses is limited¹³¹. However reassortment of viral genome segments has played an important role in evolution of segmented negative strand viruses within the *Bunyaviridae* family^{121,128}. A number of isolates of PTV have been obtained, which differ in geographic origin (east or west of the Panama Canal) and lethality in the Syrian hamster model (see Chapter 2 of this dissertation)⁷. Two of these strains were utilized in this study: the Adames strain, which was isolated from an ill entomologist working in the Darien region near the Columbian border and is lethal in hamsters; and the PTV prototype Balliet strain, which was isolated from a febrile soldier infected while training at Fort Sherman just west of the Panama Canal and is pathogenic but non lethal in hamsters. In an effort to understand the evolutionary relationship and pathogenic differences observed between these isolates this study sought to investigate the ability of these two strains to reassort their genetic material.

Five of the six possible reassortant progeny virus genotypes were generated and identified through triple-plaque purification and multi-plex RT-PCR screening of a culture of Vero E6 cells co-infected with the Adames (A/A/A genotype, [L/M/S segment convention]) and Balliet (B/B/B genotype) strains of PTV (Tables 3.1, 3.2, Fig. 3.1).

Each genotyping PCR reaction utilized three primers per segment, one common primer that annealed to a specific location on the segments of both PTV-A and PTV-B strains (Vc) for each genome segment and two other strain-specific primers (Vs) that were only capable of detecting either the PTV-A or PTV-B RNA. Strikingly, a predominance of PTV-A segments were isolated amongst the genotypes recovered with overall 61% of segments derived from the PTV-A strain (Table 3.2 A). Of the genotypes isolated, 56% of the L segments, 68% of M segments and 56% of the S segments were of PTV-A origin. In addition, approximately 33% of plaques were the A/A/A parental genotype and 17% of the B/B/B genotype. Of particular interest in this co-infection experiment was the absence of the B/B/A genotype. The B/B/A genotype was driven through a separate co-infection utilizing B/B/B and B/A/A genotypes. Out of 29 plaques, 4 of the randomly expected plaque isolates of the B/B/A genotype suggesting a larger contribution from the B/A/A genotype.

Analysis of frequency of reassortment was performed and the statistical significance of segregation randomness was determined by chi-square analysis (Table 3.2.A). All genotype probabilities were weighted equally under the null hypothesis that their close genetic relatedness would allow random interchange amongst RNA segments during replication and genome packaging. However, chi square goodness of fit testing revealed that in fact, PTV reassortment occurred in a non-random manner based on deviation from expected plaque genotype proportions. We found that statistically the null hypothesis is rejected at a highly significant level (P = < 0.005).

Table 3.1 Primers used to genotype Punta Toro virus reassortants by multi-plex RT-PCR.

Vc primers anneal to both PTV strains while Vs primers are strain-specific and anneal only to their respective templates.

		Adames		Balliet	
Virus genome segment	Vc primer sequence	Vs primer sequence	Product size (bp)	Vs primer sequence	Product size (bp)
L	CTTCTCTTTGGCATATAGCAT	TCACTTGCAGATCTTACTTTCTTCATGA	250	GGATGTTTAGTCTTGACCTCAGT	350
М	ACACAAAGACCGGCACATCTCAC	ACCTTTATAAAGCACAGAGTAACTGGC	150	GTGCATATGAAGACCATCCAATCC	255
S	AGCCCAGCAGATGTGTTCTCTGAG	AAATTCAAAAACACACTAACACTGAAACC	510	TTTTTTTTATTTTTTTGTTGTTTTATTTTAT	A 480

PTV Genotype



Figure 3.1 Identification of Punta Toro virus reassortants by multi-plex RT-PCR. Triple plaque purified PTV isolates were screened for parental origin of RNA segments though generation of random cDNA's and segment-specific PCR. Genotyping PCR reactions utilized three primers per genome segment, one primer which would anneal to both strains in the same position in the genome, and two other strain-specific primers which would anneal only to their respective templates at different locations. The resulting PCR amplicon size would indicate which PTV strain the RNA segment originated from. Amplicon lengths reflective of parental template are: L segment (PTV-A 250 bp, PTV-B 350 bp), M segment (PTV-A 150 bp, PTV-B 255 bp), S segment (PTV-A, 510 bp, PTV-B , 480 bp). PCR products were analyzed on 2% agarose gels with ethidium bromide. As shown in Table 3.3, a number of plaque-purified isolates that contained both parental RNA segments for L, M, S, or some combination thereof were identified. While such genetic polyploidy has been described experimentally in the *Hantavirus* and *Orthobunyavirus* genera and colloquially in the *Bunyaviridae* family^{25,134,136,165}, this is the first report of polyploids generated *in vitro* between strains of the *Phlebovirus* genus. In fact, packaging of non-haploid genomes may be common within the *Bunyaviridae* family; polyploid viruses would escape detection unless specifically sought in studies such as we report here. It has recently been reported that RVFV packages both sense and anti-sense S segments into virus particles⁷⁰. While extensive characterization of polyploid genotype isolates was not performed, it was observed that one of the M segment diploid plaque isolates (A/AB/A) could be propagated plaque-to-plaque as many as six times and still retain both PTV-A and PTV-B M segments (personal observation).

Table 3.2 Genotypic frequency of Punta Toro virus reassortants.

(A) Genotyping frequency resulting from multi-plex RT-PCR screening of a co-infected culture which utilized A/A/A and B/B/B genotypes. (B) Genotypic frequency of plaques resulting from a co-infection which utilized B/B/B and B/A/A genotypes. (O-E)2/E is the Chi-square test statistic.

A	<u>A/A/A x B/B/B</u>							
	Gen otyp e*	No. plaques expected [†]	<u>No. plaques observed</u>	Percent observed	<u>(O-E)²/E</u>			
	AIAIA	15.6	41	32.8	18.96			
	A/A/B	15.6	12	9.6	2.31			
	A/B/A	15.6	10	8.0	3.70			
	A/B/B	15.6	9	7.2	4.52			
	B/A/A	15.6	19	15.2	0.01			
	B/A/B	15.6	13	10.4	1.73			
	B/B/A	15.6	0	0.0	15.60			
	B/B/B	15.6	21	16.8	0.09			
	total		125	100.00	46.93 ¹			

B B/A/A x B/B/B

Gen atyp e*	<u>No. plaques expected[†]</u>	<u>No. plaques observed</u>	Percent observed	<u>(O-E)²/E</u>
B/A/A	7.3	25	86.2	859.89
B/A/B	7.3	0	0.0	7.25
B/B/A	7.3	4	13.8	5.91
B/B/B	7.3	0	0.0	7.25
total		29	100.00	880.29 [§]

* L/M/S RNA segment convention

† assumes a uniform distribution

 \ddagger degrees of freedom = 7, P = <10⁴

§ degrees of freedom = 3, P = <10⁴

Table 3.3 Identification of Punta Toro virus polyploid genotypes. Polyploid genotypes were identified through multi-plex RT-PCR screening of 244 triple plaque purified isolates from a co-infection utilizing the A/A/A and B/B/B genotypes.

Conotyne*	BBB x AAA	BBB x BAA
A/AB/AB	1	-
A/AB/A	3	_
A/AB/B	1	-
AB/A/A	1	-
AB/A/AB	1	-
B/B/AB	0	1
B/A/AB	0	1
AB/A/B	1	-
AB/AB/AB	2	-
AB/AB/B	1	-
AB/B/B	1	-
B/AB/A	1	11
B/AB/B	3	0

* L/M/S RNA segment convention

- Genotype not detectable

In order to better understand the functional and/or morphological relationships between RNA segments and to ascertain the reasons for the differences in observed versus expected reassortment probabilities, we next investigated which segments were selected for in mature virions. Segment segregation preferences were investigated using log linear modeling through the Statistical Analytical Software (SAS) program and followed the methodology as previously utilized for analyzing reassortment between California serogroup viruses¹⁶⁵. A log linear model reveals the value of a variable through deductive subtraction from the sum of all the possible variables in the model. The full model is the sum of the interaction of all of the variables and is given as L + M + S + LS+ LM + MS + LMS, such that L represents the L RNA segment and so forth. The model is utilized in a subtractive manner to determine the importance of the interaction of segments such that if one methodically subtracts variables in a step wise manner from the model before it, one reveals the statistical importance of that segment interaction. In order to test the significance of an interaction one must compare the scaled deviance (S statistic) of the model containing the interaction of interest to the model without the interaction present. The numerical difference between these two values is used to calculate a *P* value to determine the statistical significance of that interaction.

As shown in Figure 3.2, removing the interaction of the M and S segments from the model LS + LM + MS results in a P value = 0.0001, removing L and S segments gives a P value = 0.0006 and lastly removing the L and M segments results in a P value = 0.89. Therefore it is concluded that homologous strain association of RNA segments in order of strength is M and S and L and S, and lastly no significant association between L and M, as based on *P* values for those associations. In other words, there is a strong preference for the M and S and L and S RNA segments from the same PTV strain to segregate together. These findings are further supported at the next level of subtraction in our model (Fig. 3.2). These preferences may reflect important restrictions on reassortment as determined by sequence homology and resulting segment architecture. Although it is plausible that PTV utilizes a "selective incorporation" method to package its genome segments much like what has recently been demonstrated for the *Orthomyxovirus* influenza^{53,120}, our findings of non-haploid genomes suggest there may be complications with this interpretation. While the functional interaction between bunyaviral L and S segments (or genes encoded by these segments) for replication and transcription is well supported as demonstrated through mini-genome experiments⁶⁹, the specific nature of the interaction between the M and S segments for *Phlebovirus* replication or packaging in a whole virus system is unclear³.



Figure 3.2 Linkage model of Punta Toro virus RNA segment segregation preferences.

Segment segregation preferences were investigated using log linear modeling. This model reveals segregation associations of homologous RNA segments during replication and/or packaging based on subtractive values of scaled deviance (S) of the model containing the interaction of interest to the model without the interaction present. For example 4.65 is the value obtained when the LMS of the LM, LS, MS model is subtracted from the full model. Beginning from the top of the model, P values of statistical significance show that while the interaction between all three RNA segments is significant (P = 0.03), in the derived models there is an even stronger association between homologous M and S and L and S segments (P = <0.0001, P = 0.0006) followed by a weaker interaction between homologous L and M segments (P = 0.89).

Phenotypic characterization of Punta Toro virus reassortants

We compared the growth characteristics of PTV reassortant progeny genotypes with the parental PTV strains in the IFN α/β deficient Vero E6 cells, in which the reassortants were generated⁴⁷. Differences in growth properties whereby one parental PTV strain replicated more efficiently could bias reassortment probability by making more viral segments available and be reflected in subsequent genotype analysis. Growth characteristics of PTV reassortants were similar to parental strains (Fig. 3.3) although some genotypes displayed slightly different growth patterns, they were not found to be statistically significant in duplicate experiments. PTV reassortant genotype does not appear to correlate with overall growth and final titers in Vero E6 cells. In addition to growth curve analysis, plaque assays were conducted for morphological characterization of reassortants (Fig. 3.4). While all reassortant progeny displayed plaque morphology resembling the parental PTV-A and PTV-B parental viruses, specifically plaques ranging from 1-3 mm in diameter, the A/A/B genotype consistently produced plaques 2-4 mm in diameter. While there is no consistent correlation between plaque size and growth in *vitro*^{32,87,119}, further plaque analysis of the viral populations of the A/A/B genotype is required. While the S segment and specifically the encoded NSs gene have been shown to play an important role in viral replication in α/β IFN competent cells in the case of RVFV, the function of the NSs protein in PTV replication remains unclear.



Figure 3.3 Growth of Punta Toro virus reassortants.

Confluent monolayers of Vero E6 cells were infected with an MOI=0.01 of each PTV genotype and growth of virus measured over time via standard plaque assay on Vero E6 cells. Growth curves were conducted in duplicate and utilized two independently derived plaque isolates of each PTV genotype.



Figure 3.4 Punta Toro virus reassortant plaque morphology.

Vero E6 cells were infected with PTV genotypes and plaque assays performed as described in the Methods section of this chapter. While genotypes displayed similar plaque morphology ranging from small (1mm) to large (3mm) plaque sizes in diameter, the A/A/B genotype consistently produced larger plaques by plaque number (2-4mm). While a detailed, quantitative study of PTV reassortant plaque morphology was not performed, it can be empirically stated that the A/A/B genotype on average, produced more plaques that were larger in size (3-4mm) than small plaques (1-2mm).

Sequence differences between Punta Toro virus strains may affect genetic reassortment

Sequencing and analysis of the genomes of PTV strains Adames and Balliet was undertaken to reveal potentially important determinants of segment segregation. Sequence analysis of the M and S segments of PTV-A and PTV-B was completed in this study and nucleotide sequences submitted to Genbank (accessions #'s DQ363406, DQ363407). In addition, approximately 1.1 kb of the L segment of both strains was sequenced (accession #'s DQ363408, DQ363409). Due to their submission to Genbank, those sequences are not reported here, but rather the complete M segment polyprotein and the NSs protein alignments are shown in Fig.'s 3.5 and 3.6.

As shown in Table 3.4, the greatest number of differences between the two strains resides in the M segment. Among the three gene products encoded from the M segment, the greatest number of amino acid differences (28) was observed between the non-structural M (NSm) proteins, whose role in the *Phlebovirus* life replication cycle has yet to be determined. In addition, 11 and 18 amino acid differences were found between the Gc and Gn proteins of the two strains, respectively. Analysis of the S segment showed that while the nucleoprotein (N), which is critical for genome encapsidation, in the two strains are 100% identical, there are 13 amino acid differences in the non-structural NSs protein between PTV-A and PTV-B strains. As revealed by the log linear model of segment segregation preferences, the interaction of L or M with a given PTV strain's S segment appears to be important based on the statistical strength of homologous

Genomic sequence	#Nuc.'s [†] Adames	<u># Nuc.'s Balliet</u>	# Nuc.'s Compared	Nuc. identity [‡]	# AA ⁸	# AA differences	AA identity [‡]
Polymerase	-	-	1103	93.6	367	2	99.4
M Segment	4352	4330	4352	87.9	-	-	-
M polyprotein*	-	-	-	-	1314 (A), 1313 (B)	57	95.6
NSm (putatitve)	-	-	-	-	-	28	89.6
Gn (putatitve)	-	-	-	-	-	18	96.6
Gc (putatitve)	-	-	-	-	-	11	97.8
M segment 5' NCR.	16	16	16	100	-	-	-
M segment 3' NCR.	390	373	39 1	72.2	-	-	-
S Segment	1865	1904	1904	97.9	-	-	-
N	729	729	729	99.7	243	0	100
NSs	750	750	750	88.9	250	13	95.2
S segment 5' NCR.	34	34	34	100	-	-	-
S segment 3' NCR	30	30	30	98	-	-	-
intergenic	322	361	36 1	68.8	-	-	-

Table 3.4 Genome analysis of Punta Toro virus strains Adames and Balliet.

*The extra in the Adames M segment polyprotein is in Ga

† Nucleotides

‡ Percent value

§ Amino acids

association between M and S and L and S segments over the strength of L and M associations. The finding that there are no amino acid differences in the N protein between PTV-A and PTV-B strains suggests that the role of N protein in preferential selection of homologous segments is unlikely. However, given the amino acid differences between the glycoproteins of the two strains, it is reasonable to speculate an alternative possibility that the strain-specific glycoproteins would preferentially recognize the ribonucleoprotein complexes formed by homologous segments for packaging into virus particles. Of additional consideration are potential roles of the viral non-structural proteins NSm and NSs in the viral replication cycle. In addition to its role as a viral transcriptional regulator in RVFV, the NSs protein has also been demonstrated to inhibit host cellular transcription and innate immune response^{23,70,92}. While our experiments were performed in an IFN α/β deficient system it should be noted that there may be additional roles of PTV NSs protein in replication. Interestingly, while no significant differences were observed in predicted protein secondary structure⁴⁰ between PTV-A and PTV-B strains in the glycoproteins Gn and Gc, potentially significant differences were observed around residue 150 in the NSs protein and in the C terminal domain of the NSm protein (Fig. 3.7).

Analysis of approximately 1 kb of the L segment sequence obtained in this study revealed a 93% nucleotide and 99% amino acid identity between the PTV strains. This region, when aligned and compared with other members in the *Phlebovirus* genus and the *Bunyaviridae* family, lies in the polymerase domain region, a stretch of sequence which contains functionally conserved motifs amongst the bunyaviruses^{66,80}. While it may be plausible that the nucleotide differences between L segments may lead to transcriptional incompatibility or loss of function during reassortment, it should be noted that experiments between the serologically and phylogenetically distinct phleboviruses RVFV and Toscana (TOSV) showed some genetic complementation and replication of heterologous templates during mini-genome transcription ³. While those experiments found that the combination of RVFV L + TOSV N proteins could act only on RVFV RNA and not TOSV RNA, such replication functionality and template selection could also explain the segregation preference between homologous L and S segments.

In addition to coding sequence differences between the two PTV strains, a number of differences were observed in the non-coding regions (NCR): M segment

(72.2% identity) and S segment (95.5% identity)) and inter-genic region of the S segment (68.8% identity). The 5' and 3' NCR of bunyaviral segments contain important elements for genome replication and packaging which may also explain preferential segment segregation in PTV reassortment^{14,15,52,84,85}. Recent investigations of the 5' and 3' noncoding regions of the Bunyamwera serogroup viruses have highlighted differences in requirements for packaging of RNA segments. As one can see from Table 3.4 the majority of nucleotide differences in the NCR's of the M and S segments resides in the 3' NCR as opposed to the little difference observed between strains in the 5' NCR. The difficulty in the generation of the PTV reassortant B/B/A genotype could be attributed to differences in the 5' and 3' NCR's of the two strains⁸⁵. The PTV virus S segment intergenic region also has a proposed stem-loop structure which is important for polymerase binding and transcription of the ambisense reading frames⁶⁷. It is currently unknown if the differences observed between PTV strains in the intergenic region affect the overall S segment structure which may subsequently affect reassortment events. It is possible that these differences could contribute towards a preferential inter-segmental association between homologous S segment with M and L segments leading to cosegregation of these segments into virus particles. In addition to the primary nucleotide sequence differences observed, the greatest predicted secondary structure differences amongst PTV proteins exists in the non-structural proteins, NSm and NSs (Fig.3.7).

Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	1 1	MIFTILNVLTRAMLVMSMYSLTTWDSSSRNDICFSNDSPLEGLVYYWETH MIFTILNVLTRAMLVMSMYSLTTWDSTSRNDMCFSNDSPLEGLVYYWETH	50 50
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	51 51	SKKHDYKKQGSQKCRVGDSDKKMISNVTIISLISEIQKSISELSLSCGNN SKRHDYKKQESQRCRVGDSDKKMITNVTIISLISEIQKSISELSLSCVND ** ****** ** *********	100 100
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	101 101	DNSTGQVLTFNGLEDTIRGDYIVDCVTGLYQSDIGVGVGLGRINHDHQQV DNSTGQVLTFNGLEDTIRGDYIVDCVTGLYQSDIGVGVGLGRTHHGHQQM ***********************************	150 150
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	151 151	KNKAVVIDEKEKMISLLETQQSENDIKTQVLMSEIEQLKNQLSKRRNERG KNKAVVIDEKERMISLLETQQSENDIKMQVLMSEIEQLKNQLSKKRNERG	200 200
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	201 201	QEKRDAEKLMSDLMARNSDLRNHNVILTDEISQIKNNITIHRNRNMMSTT QEKRDAEKVMSDLMARNSDLRKHNDILTAEISQMKNKNTIQRNKNTVSTT	250 250
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	251 251	VVPAILSVALLSSSVGPITAAPPDSTMINPWPHAKNRVGTGMYKYDENDE VVPAILSVALLSSSVAPIIAAPPDSPMINPWPHAKNRVGTGMYKYDENDD	300 300
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	301 301	SGCRPIRYGVSCIGFDFMLKMDKYPFFNAFIGHKTPLESFADKIIEKEEE SGCRPIRYGVSCIGFDFMLKMDKYPFFNAFIGHKTPLESFADKIIEKEEE	350 350
Adames M polvp	351	TCEIGTNKEFKCFEERAYIKGTCPTNINAVHYIDNKGKLRYVKCKENLEM	400
Balliet M polyp	351	TCEIGTNKEFKCFEERAYIKGTCPTNINAVHYIDNKGKLRYVKCKENLEM	400
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	401 401	TEDCAFCRKIKKKAGQSVQVQKTSVPLQDAICQENSDIYSGPKIPFKGVC TEDCAFCRKIKKKAGQSVQVQKTSVPLQDAICQENSDTYSGPKIPFKGVC	450 450
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	451 451	KIGLIKYKECKFKTSSYETISFITLKGKGKIYIEHLMLKNIEVVTNVSFV KIGLIKYKECKFKTSSYETVSFITLKEKGKIYIEHLMLKNIEVVTNVSFV	500 500
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	501 501	CYEHAGQDDEQEVEHRALKRVSVNDCKIVDNSKQKICTGDHIFCEKYDCS CYEHVGQD-EQEVEHRALKRVSVNDCKIVDNSKQKICTGDHVFCEKYDCS	550 549
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	551 550	TSYPDVTCIHTPGSGPLYINLMGSWIKPQCVGYERVLVDREVKQPLLVPE TSYPDVTCIHAPGSGPLYINLMGSWIKPQCVGYERVLVDREVKQPLLAPE	600 599
Adames M polvp	601	ONCDTCVSECLDEGVHIKSTGFEITSAVACSHGSCISAHOEASTSVIIPY	650
Balliet M polyp	600	QNCDTCVSECLDEGVHIKSTGFEITSAVACSHGSCISAHQEPSTSVIVPY	649
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	651 650	PGLLASVGGRIGIHLSHTSDSASVHMVVVCPPRDSCAAHNCLLCYHGILN PGLLASVGGRIGIHLSHTSDSASVHMVVVCPPRDSCAAHNCLLCYHGILN	700 699
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	701 700	YQCHSTLSAILTSFLLILFIYTAFSVTTNVLYVLRLIPKQLKSPVGWLKL YQCHSTLSAILTSFLLILFIYTVFSVTTNILYVLRLIPKQLKSPVGWLKL	750 749
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	751 750	FVNWLLTALRIKTRRVMGRINQRIGWVDHHDVERPRHREPMRRFKTTLLL FINWLLTALRIKTRNVMRRINQRIGWVDHHDVERPRHREPMRRFKTTLLL *.************	800 799
Adames M polyp	801	TLIMVTGGNACSNTVVANSKQTRCVQEGSNTKCSITATITLRAGVIGAES	850
Balliet M polyp	800	TLIMMTGGNACSNTVVANSKQTRCVQEGSNTKCSITATITLRAGVIGAES	849
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	851 850	CFIIKGPMENQQKTISIKTISSETVCREGSSFWT5LYIPSCLSSRCHLV CFIIKGPMENQQKTISIKTISSETVCREGSSFWT5LYIPSCLSSRCHLV	900 899
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	901 900	GDCVGNKCQSWRDDQLSREFSGVKDNHIMNENKCFEQCGAIGCGCFNINP GDCVGNKCQSWRDDQLSREFSGVKDNHIMNENKCFEQCGAIGCGCFNINP	950 949
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	951 950	SCLYVHAYLKSARNEAVRVFSCSDWVHRVSFEVKGPDGEMELVTLGSLGT SCLYVHAYLKSARNEAVRVFSCSDWVHRVSFEVKGPDGETELVTLGSPGT	1000 999
Adames M polyp	1001	KFLNWGTLSLSLDAEGISGTNSISFLESSKGGFALYDEGYSEIPREGFLG	1050
Balliet M polyp	1000	KFLNWGTLSLSLDAEGISGTNSISFLESSKGGFALYDEGYNEIPREGFLG	1049
Adames M polyp	1051	EIRCSSESAAISAHKSCIRAPGLIKYKPMTDQIECTASLVDPFAIFLKGS	1100
Adames M polyp	1101	EIRCSSESAAI SAHKSCIRAPGLIKYKPMTDQIECTASLVDPFAIFLKGS	1150
Balliet M polyp	1100	LPQTRNGQTFTSTKDKKTVQAFTNGAIKALLSINLDDHEIVFINKVKNCD	1149
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	1151 1150	ATFLNVSGCYSCDYGAHVCVKVKSSESADFFAESEDKTTVLSFPIQSGTR ATFLNVSGCYSCDYGAHVCVKVKSSESADFFAESEDKTTVLSFPIQSGTH ************************************	1200 1199
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	1201 1200	DYCQVLHFQKPLVDERLSYSCGSEPKLIVIKGTLVYMGVYDFRDKTGGSS DYCQVLHFQKPLVDERLSYSCGSEPKLIVIKGTLVCMGVYDFRNKTGGSS	1250 1249
Adames M polyp	1251	TVINPSEGTWSISNWFSGLLDWLGGPMKAILKILGFIAIGIVCFILFMIL	1300
Balliet M polyp	1250	TVVNPSEGAWSISNWFSGLLDWLGGPMKAILKILGFIAIGIVCFVLFMIL **.*****.****************************	1299
Adames M polyp Balliet M polyp	1301 1300	IRIAVNSINIKKKN 1314 IRIAVNSINIKKKN 1313	

Figure 3.5 Complete M segment polyprotein sequence alignment between Adames and Balliet PTV strains.

	10 🗡 🔰 20 30	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSS Protein	M S N I N Y Y A R E L P I M S T S P N Q L K R V T V D F V P M S N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P I N I N Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P M S N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P M S N I N Y Y A R E L P V M S T S P D Q L K R V T V D F V P	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	40 50 50 50 F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S H Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S H Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S H Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N F G K R H N A P V S L Y K G M E I P L H N L R Q S V I A K N	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	70 80 90 R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V I K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V I K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V I K A S P S F F R L I T F L N N Y D L P K E W G Y E Q G L V I K A S P S F F	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	100 110 120 D V I A R I S M L D V T A R L S M L S W C P N I K A L S W D V T I A L S W D V T I A L S W D V T I A L S U D V T I A L S U D I K D I K D I K D I K D I K D I K D V I I I I I I I I L I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	$\begin{array}{c} & \label{eq:constraint} \begin{array}{c} & \label{eq:constraint} & \label{eq:constraint} & \ 130 \end{array} \begin{array}{c} & \label{eq:constraint} & \ 140 \end{array} \begin{array}{c} & \label{eq:constraint} & \ 150 \end{array} \\ \label{eq:constraint} & \label{eq:constraint} & \ 150 \end{array} \\ \label{eq:constraint} & \ \ \ 150 \end{array} \\ \label{eq:constraint} & \ \ \ \ 150 \end{array} \\ \label{eq:constraint} & \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ $	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	160 17 180 I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M M R E L S V R N I I C R I G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K S M M R E L S I R N I I C R I G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K S M M R E L S V R N I I C R I G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M M R E L S V R N I I C R I G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M R E L S V R N I I C R I G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M M R E L S V R N I I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M R E L S V R N I I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M M R E L S V R N I I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M R E L S V R N I I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M R E L S V R N I I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M R E L S V R N I I C R V G K G L G L D S L M F T Y K T M R E L S V R N I	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	Image: Participation 190 200 Image: Participation 210 PABVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR PADVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR PALMTALEHDK PALMTALEHDK PALMTALEHDK PABVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR RLMTALEHDK PALMTALEHDK PALMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR RLMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR PALMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR RLMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR PALMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR RLMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR PALMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR RLMTALEHDK PAEVFTGQAIEKEIAYIQLIR PALEHDK	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSs Protein	220 230 240 R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W R D D C C Q S E L F K L V E L Q Y E V T S K E L L G N R L W	
Balliet_NSs_protein Adames_NSs_protein 381 NSS PROTEIN 603 NSS PROTEIN 868 NSS PROTEIN 878 NSS PROTEIN 718 NSS Protein	▼ 250 260 270 L P L T M L N Q D I I </td <td></td>	

Figure 3.6 NSs protein alignment of Punta Toro virus strains.

PTV strains NSs genes were sequenced and translated. Sequence alignments were performed using the Clustal W program in the MacVector software program. Amino acids highlighted by arrows are those residues, which differ within the alignment. As discussed in Chapter 2 of this dissertation, strains 381, 603, 868, 718, and 878 (PA AR 2381, PÁN 479603, PAN 472868, PAN 478718, and GML 902878, respectively) are hamster lethal strains. This alignment reveals that the lethal strains (including PTV-Adames) share 6 amino acids in common that differ from the nonhamster lethal Balliet strain. These residues are at positions 13, 19,102, 126, 128, and 202 in the NSs protein.



Figure 3.7 Secondary structure prediction of Punta Toro virus proteins Gn, Gc, NSm, and NSs.

While there are no significant differences in secondary structure between PTV-A and PTV-B between Gn and Gc based on prediction models shown here, there does appear to be differences in NSs around residue 150 and in the C terminus of the NSm protein (circle).

These differences may consequently affect functional relationships between segments during packaging.

For the first time *in vitro* non-random segment reassortment between two phleboviruses of the same species is revealed. While reassortment has been demonstrated previously in the *Bunyaviridae*, no studies involving the phleboviruses to date have identified segregation preferences amongst the RNA segments. Analysis of reassortants generated between serologically distinct members of the California serogroup showed that segment segregation and packaging occurred in a non–random manner, specifically that homologous M-S and L-M segments preferentially segregated together¹⁶⁵. This study demonstrates a RNA segment segregation preference towards homologous M-S and L-S segments.

These results highlight the potential for genetic incompatibility amongst the segments of two closely related virus strains. These segregation preferences may provide clues to the functionality between RNA segments during packaging in infected cells which thereby may influence a virus' evolutionary robustness. This study is significant in part because these experiments were conducted in a system lacking IFN α/β , a critical early immuno-regulatory protein involved in cell signaling and virus replication suppression during infection. Selection pressure on RNA segment segregation, packaging and subsequent virus growth could be greater in cells with a functional IFN α/β system and could bias the analysis of reassortment frequency. Recent experiments in our laboratory have shown that replication of PTV strains is differentially affected in primary hamster cells and certain cell lines, which are capable of producing IFN α/β (discussed in

Chapter 4). The effect of primary sequence differences on phleboviral RNA segment morphology/architecture warrants further investigation.

CHAPTER 4. THE S SEGMENT OF PUNTA TORO VIRUS CORRELATES WITH LETHALITY IN THE SYRIAN HAMSTER AND ENCODES A TYPE 1 INTERFERON ANTAGONIST

I. SUMMARY

Two strains of Punta Toro virus (PTV), isolated from febrile humans in Panama, cause a differential pathogenesis in Syrian hamsters, which could be a useful model for understanding the virulence characteristics and differential outcomes in other phleboviral infections such as Rift Valley fever virus. Genetic reassortants produced between the lethal Adames (A/A/A) and non-lethal Balliet (B/B/B) strains were used in this study to investigate viral genetic determinants for pathogenesis and lethality in the hamster model. The S segment was revealed to be a critical genome segment determining lethality with log₁₀ LD₅₀'s for each PTV genotype [L/M/S convention]: A/A/A <0.7, B/A/A <0.7, A/B/A 1.5, B/B/A 2.2, B/A/B 4.7, A/B/B >4.7, A/A/B >4.7, B/B/B >4.7. In addition, the Adames strain inhibits the induction of α/β IFN *in vivo* and *in vitro* and inhibits the activation of the IFN- β promoter. Expression of the PTV Adames NSs protein, encoded by the S RNA segment, inhibited the virus-mediated induction of an IFN- β promoter-driven reporter gene suggesting that PTV NSs functions as a type I IFN antagonist. Taken together, these data indicate a mechanism of pathogenesis in which the suppression of the

type 1 IFN response early during PTV infection leads to uncontrolled viral replication and ultimately hamster death. This study contributes to our understanding of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis and identifies potential targets for immune modulation to increase host survival.

II. INTRODUCTION

The genus *Phlebovirus* (family *Bunyaviridae*) currently consists of 68 antigenically distinct virus serotypes transmitted by arthropods, which are distributed into two groups: the Phlebotomus fever and the Uukuniemi groups. Of the known human pathogens in the Phlebotomus fever group, Punta Toro viruses (PTV) is the most medically important *Phlebovirus* in the Americas and has been isolated repeatedly in Panama and Columbia. Punta Toro virus is transmitted by sandflies and causes an acute febrile illness called "sandfly fever" lasting 2-5 days^{16,137,138,161}. While up to a 35% seroprevalence has been reported in Panama, little is understood about the mechanism of disease¹⁵⁵. Two strains of PTV were isolated from febrile cases in Panama and were shown to produce a differential pathogenesis in the Syrian hamster with the PTV-Adames (PTV-A) strain infection causing a RVFV-like illness and death while animals infected with the PTV-Balliet (PTV-B) strain survive infection⁷. As reported in that study by Anderson et al⁷, the PTV-A strain was demonstrated to have a hamster LD₅₀ more than a million-fold lower than the PTV-B strain. The finding that PTV-A titers were consistently higher than the PTV-B strain at early time points during infection, indicates that the PTV-A strain may have a growth advantage by efficiently suppressing the early innate immune response.

The viral family *Bunyaviridae* is composed of 5 genera: *Orthobunyavirus*, Phlebovirus, Nairovirus, Hantavirus, and Tospovirus. Virions are enveloped and contain three genomic RNA segments in the negative-sense coding orientation. In phleboviruses the large (L) segment encodes the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase, the medium (M) segment encodes two surface glycoproteins G_N, G_C and a non-structural protein NSm. The third small (S) segment of the phleboviruses encodes for the nucleoprotein (N) and another non-structural protein NSs. Virulence in the *Bunyaviridae* family has historically been mapped primarily to one of the three viral genomic segments and the use of genetic reassortants has been critical in determining viral genes involved in host pathogenesis. While the M segment of the California serogroup bunyaviruses has been linked to encephalitis in mice, the inhibition of the early innate immune response has been implicated in the pathogenesis of RVFV infection in mice and is mediated through the NSs gene on the S segment^{26,115,148,167}. To expand our understanding of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis we utilized genetic reassortants produced between the PTV-A and PTV-B strains to determine segment-associated virulence factors in the hamster model^{7,50} (Perrone et al 2006, in submission). This study reports the finding that the S segment of PTV is a critical factor determining virulence in hamsters and that an inhibition of an early induction of α/β interferon by the PTV-A strain contributes to the lethality in hamsters.

III. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Viruses and cells

Manipulations of all viruses and their RNA were handled in approved BSL-2 and ABSL-2 facilities. PTV Strains (PTV-Adames_[VeroE6 (9)], (PTV-Balliet_[SM(12), VeroE6(3)] were obtained from the World Arbovirus Reference Collection at UTMB (courtesy R.B. Tesh) and stocks and reassortant virus progeny generated and propagated in low passage Vero E6 cells as described in chapter 2 of this dissertation. Newcastle Disease (NDV) and Vesicular Stomatitis (VSV) were kindly provided by Samuel Baron (UTMB) and Sendai virus (SEN) was obtained from Charles River (Wilmington, MA). Vero E6 cells were maintained in Eagles minimal essential media (EMEM) (Gibco, Grand Island, NY) supplemented with Penicillin-Streptomycin (Gibco) and 10% Fetal Calf Serum (FCS) (Sigma, St. Louis, MO). 293 cells were grown in Dulbecco's minimal essential media (DMEM) (Gibco) supplemented with antibiotics and 10% FCS. Chinese hamster (*Cricetulus griseus*) ovary (CHO) cells (CHO-K1, ATCC) maintained in Hams F-12 media supplemented with antibiotics and 10% FCS.

Production of hamster IFN α/β

Due to the lack of commercially available hamster IFN $\alpha \mid \beta$ for use as a standard in these assays, Syrian hamster (*Mesocricetus auratus*) (Harlan Labs, Indianapolis, IN) 91 IFN α \ β was produced from primary cells. Briefly, nine-day-old embryos were removed from a pregnant female and cultured in MEM supplemented with antibiotics and 20% FCS. Hamster embryo fibroblasts (HEF) were infected with an MOI=0.01 of NDV and observed for CPE. When cultures reached 50% CPE (CPE = 0, no cell death, 1 = 25% cell death, 2 = 50% cell death, 3 = 75% cell death, 4 = >90% cell death) supernatants were harvested and treated for type 1 interferon by pH reduction²⁴. Type 1 hamster IFN was assayed on CHO cells using the standard VSV plaque reduction method⁸⁹.

Phenotypic characterization of Punta Toro virus reassortants

The growth of PTV parental and reassortant progeny genotypes were assessed in 293 and HEF's. T-25 flasks of confluent monolayers of cells were infected with each PTV genotype virus (MOI=0.1) and virus growth measured (1ml withdrawn per day and replaced with 1ml fresh media) until cultures reached CPE= 95%. Virus was titered by TCID₅₀ on Vero E6 cells.

Infection of hamsters

Animal research was conducted in an approved ABSL-2 facility and in compliance with the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at UTMB. Adult female Syrian hamsters were infected intra-peritoneally (i.p.) with 100µl of respective viral doses prepared in MEM. Three doses were utilized: 0.7, 2.7, and 4.7 log₁₀ LD₅₀ which include the known LD₅₀ for Adames and Balliet parental PTV strains (0.8 and 6.3 PFU, respectively)^{7,50}. Animals were observed twice daily for signs of illness marked by ruffled fur, hunching, and inactivity. Moribund animals were euthanatized by inhalational overdose of Halothane (Halocarbon Labs, River Edge, NJ) and opening of the chest. Liver, lungs, adrenal glands, duodenum, and spleen were removed for histopathological examination. The pathology in these organs has been described previously⁷ and because animals infected with PTV reassortant genotypes exhibited the same pathological features as those infected with the Adames strain, this histopathology is not presented here. Examples of pathological lesions characteristic of lethal PTV infection are shown in Figure 4.1). Punta Toro inoculum genotype was confirmed by multi-plex RT-PCR from homogenized livers of animals that succumbed to viral infection. Animals surviving virus infection were euthanatized 28 days p.i. and serum antibody analyzed by IgG capture ELISA as described in the methods section in Chapter 2 of this dissertation.

Immunohistochemistry

Formalin fixed organs were paraffin embedded and sectioned by the UTMB Histopathology Core Facility. Punta Toro polyclonal antibody (courtesy of Robert Tesh, UTMB) and secondary horseradish peroxidase antibody (goat anti-hamster IgG, Kirkegaard and Perry Laboratories, Gaithersburg, MD) were used to localize virus in sectioned tissues (InnoGenex, San Ramon, Ca). Hematoxylin was used as a counterstain following immunohistochemistry to distinguish cellular features.

Reporter assays

293 cells, grown in 24-well plates, were transfected using TransIT-293 reagent (Mirus, Madison, WI) according to the manufacturer's instructions. For whole virus assays, cells were transfected with two plasmids: an IFN-β promoter-driven luciferase (IFN-β-luc) reporter plasmid (a gift from Dr. R. Lin, McGill University) and a CMV promoter-driven β -galactosidase (CMV- β gal) reporter plasmid as an internal control. After 6 h post-transfection at 37°C, the cells were mock-infected or infected with PTV-Adames or PTV-Balliet strains at MOI = 3. Sendai virus (Cantell strain) was used as a positive control and assays were performed in triplicate (three wells per experimental group). Eighteen hours post-infection, the cells were harvested and lysed in Reporter Lysis Buffer (Promega, Madison, WI) and assays were performed. For NSs expression studies, the cDNAs encoding the PTV Adames and Balliet NSs ORF region were cloned into the pcDNA3.1 His A myc plasmid vector (Invitrogen, San Diego, California). The Ebola virus VP35 gene (a known IFN antagonist)¹⁸ was also cloned into the pcDNA 3.1 His A myc and was used as a positive control. Empty vector (EV) was used as a negative control. 293 cells were transfected with the indicated expression plasmids along with the IFN- β -luc and CMV- β gal reporter plasmids as described above. Twenty-four hours later, the cells were infected with Sendai virus using 100 hemagglutinin units/ml of culture. Eighteen hours post-infection, the cells were lysed with Reporter Lysis Buffer and assays were performed. The luciferase and β -gal assays were performed using Promega assay
kits according to the manufacturer's recommendations. Firefly luciferase activities were normalized to the corresponding β -galactosidase activities to calculate the fold induction.

IV. RESULTS

The S segment of Punta Toro virus is a critical determinant of lethality in the Syrian hamster.

In order to reveal the viral genetic factors for PTV virulence *in vivo* we utilized genetic reassortants produced between the hamster-lethal Adames (PTV-A) and non-lethal Balliet (PTV-B) strains (Chapter 3 of this dissertation) to determine the respective roles of each viral RNA segment in pathogenesis. Adult female Syrian hamsters were infected with PTV reassortants or parental PTV-A (A/A/A) [L/M/S convention] or PTV-B (B/B/B) strains. As expected, animals infected with PTV-A strain (A/A/A) exhibited high mortality (97% cumulative) and the lowest median time to death (MTD) (3.1 days) by dose compared to any other PTV genotype, while those animals infected with PTV-B did not succumb to infection (Table 4.1). All PTV genotypes which contained the PTV-A S RNA segment were found to be highly lethal.

				¥irus dose (log∞PFU)^						
				4.7		2.7		0.7		<i>.</i>
				No. dead /		No. dezd 7		No. dead /		
Genetype [*]	No. infected	No. dead	Mortality (%)	No. infected	M TD*	No. infected	MTD	No. infected	MTD	Leg LD _{co}
AIAIA	60	58	96.7	20/20	3.1	20/20	3.9	18/20	4.3	< 0.7
B/A/A	30	28	93.3	10/10	37	10/10	4.0	6/10	3,4	< 0 7
A/B/A	82	52	63.4	22/30	3.6	16/26	4.6	11/26	5.8	1.2
B/B/A	30	19	63.3	8/10	5.0	8/10	7.0	1/10	7.0	2.2
B/A/B	30	8	30.0	6/10	8.0	3/10	6.3	1/10	0.0	4.7
A/B/B	30	1	3.3	1/10	6.0	0/10		0/10		>4.7
AA/B	30	0	0.0	0/10		0/10		0/10		>47
6/6/8	80	0	0.0	0/15		0/15		0/15		>4.7

Table 4.1 Infection of Syrian hamsters with Punta Toro virus reassortants.

† UM/S RNA segment convention

* Animals were infected i.p. with 100µl virus inoculum.

* Median time to death

The B/A/A genotype was the most lethal reassortant genotype, killing 28 of 30 animals and having a $LD_{50} = 0.7$, followed by the lethal genotypes A/B/A and B/B/A which killed 63% of infected animals and had LD_{50} 's of 1.2 and 2.2 respectively. Interestingly, the A/A/B genotype like the B/B/B genotype was not lethal at any inoculum dose tested and the A/B/B and B/A/B genotypes were highly attenuated. As demonstrated by the B/B/A and A/A/B genotypes, these data show that the PTV-A S segment contributes significantly to lethality in hamsters and indicates that the S segment encodes for a viral gene product involved in hamster pathogenesis.

All animals that succumbed to infection with a lethal PTV genotype exhibited hemorrhagic necrosis and epithelial sloughing of the duodenum (Fig. 4.1 (B) A, B). Gross observation of the gastro-intestinal tract of hamsters infected with all lethal PTV genotypes reveals a dark red and swollen appearance indicative of severe hemorrhage (Fig. 4.1 (A), top picture of gross pathology), however the duodenum is the only site of tissue sloughing along the length of the intestine. Viral antigen is detected in columnar epithelial cells along the villi and detection of viral antigen (in red) precedes the onset of necrosis along the duodenum (Fig. 4.1 (B) C). Animals infected with non-lethal genotypes survived the 28 days course of the study. Viral antigen can be detected up to 14 d p.i. in animals infected with non-lethal genotypes along with the presence of some villous tip sloughing (not shown) although it is clear that these animals recover from this pathology and survive infection. Intestinal crypts of the small bowel are spared from viral infection and necrosis in all PTV genotype infections (Fig. 4.1(B) C).





B

A

Figure 4.1 Punta Toro virus reassortant pathology.

A-Top picture, gross pathology: All animals that succumbed to viral infection regardless of PTV genotype exhibited the same pathology marked by severe duodenal hemorrhagic necrosis. B-Histopathology: (A) Mock infected hamster duodenum showing normal duodenal histology and villous architecture, H&E. (B) Duodenum from an A/A/A genotype infected hamster (3 d p.i). All animals infected with lethal genotypes exhibited severe hemorrhagic necrosis of the epithelium as exemplified here, H&E. (C) Animals that did not succumb to infection with non-lethal PTV genotypes exhibited some villous tip sloughing and the presence of viral antigen (in red, arrow) in the duodenum as represented here by this section from a hamster infected with the B/B/B genotype (animal was euthanatized 14 d p.i.). (D) Mock-infected duodenum, IHC. (E) PTV antigen (in red, arrow) can be detected in livers of animals infected with lethal genotypes (A/A/A infected hamster, 4 d p.i.). (F) PTV antigen is not detected in livers animals infected with non-lethal genotypes (B/B/B infected hamster euthanatized 14 d p.i.). (G) Some animals that succumbed from infection with the B/B/A genotype exhibited hepatomegaly due to marked zonal hemorrhagic necrosis (arrow), H&E, (H) Severe red pulp necrosis (arrow) and lymphoid hyperplasia was also observed in some animals infected with the B/B/A genotype, H&E.

In addition to duodenal histopathology, focal hepatocellular necrosis and associated viral antigen was observed in animals that succumbed to infection regardless of infecting PTV genotype (Fig. 4.1 (B) E). Less extensive hepatocellular and duodenal necrosis have been observed in PTV-B infected animals early in infection, and it is clear that these animals recover from this pathology. Splenic hyperplasia was also observed in all infected animals revealing lymphocyte and macrophage activation, but no necrosis was observed (data not shown). Unlike infection with the other lethal PTV genotypes, some animals (9/19) infected with the B/B/A genotype exhibited severe hemorrhagic necrosis of the liver and extensive splenic hyperplasia and red pulp necrosis (Fig. 4.1 (B) G &H). Compared to animals infected with the other three lethal genotypes, these B/B/A infected animals exhibited a longer MTD (Table 4.1) which may explain why tissue damage in the liver and spleen were more severe. It remains to be resolved why this genotype induces a more severe histopathology in these organs compared to the parental PTV-A strain or the other lethal genotypes considering that all PTV genotypes have the same overall tissue tropism.

PTV reassortant genotypes exhibit different growth properties in IFN α/β competent cells.

To examine whether the PTV-A S RNA segment confers a growth advantage to PTV reassortant genotypes in IFN α/β competent cells, we measured the growth of these viruses in IFN α/β competent primary hamster embryo cells (HEF's) and 293 cells. Cells 99 were infected with each virus genotype at an MOI = 0.01 and culture supernatant was sampled and titered for virus by $TCID_{50}$ assay on Vero E6 cells as described in Chapter 3 of this dissertation. Infections were conducted in duplicate such that the growth of two independent plaque isolates of the same PTV genotype was measured and standard deviations of the average titers are represented (Fig. 4.2).

Analysis of PTV growth in HEF cells showed that those PTV reassortant genotypes containing the PTV-A strain S segment (A/A/A and B/B/A) replicated more efficiently than B/B/B and A/A/B genotypes throughout the time-course of infection with significant differences observed on days 3 and 4 p.i. (Fig. 4.2A). The B/B/B and A/A/B genotypes were significantly retarded in their growth early in infection compared to A/A/A and B/B/A genotypes as early as day 2 p.i. The titer of A/A/B genotype, at day 2 p.i., was observed to be approximately 2 logs lower than the B/B/A genotype and 3 logs lower than the A/A/A genotype (Fig. 4.2A). Comparison of the growth of A/B/A and A/B/B genotypes, which differ in the S segment, showed that the A/B/A genotype replicates more efficiently early during infection (days 1 and 2 p.i.) than the A/B/B genotype (Fig. 4.2B). Similarly, analysis of the B/A/B and B/A/A genotypes, which also differ only in the S segment, showed a significant growth advantage for the B/A/A genotype, containing the PTV-A S segment, at days 1 and 2 p.i., over the B/A/B genotype, containing the PTV-B S segment (Fig. 4.2C). As shown in Fig. 4.2, the difference in growth between those PTV genotypes containing the PTV-A S RNA segment and those containing the PTV-B S RNA segment was observed through day 5 p.i..



Figure 4.2. Characterization of PTV reassortants in primary hamster embryo cells (HEF's).

Primary hamster embryo cells (HEF's) were isolated and grown as described. Confluent monolayers of HEF cells in T-25 flasks were infected with an MOI= 0.01 of two independently derived plaque isolates per genotype and virus growth measured over time by sampling with media replacement by TCID₅₀ on Vero E6 cells. Flasks were sampled until monolayers reached 95% cell death. Growth of PTV reassortants was measured alongside the B/B/B and A/A/A parental strains. (A) Analysis of the S segment reassortant genotypes reveals that the B/B/A and A/A/A genotypes grow to higher titers during the course of infection than the B/B/B and A/A/B genotypes. (B) Comparison of the growth of A/B/A and A/B/B genotypes reveals that those genotypes containing the PTV-A S RNA segment replicate more efficiently. (C) The A/A/A and B/A/A genotypes replicate more efficiently early during infection than the B/B/B and B/A/B genotypes and further demonstrate the *in vitro* growth advantage that the PTV-A S RNA segment confers.

Growth characteristics of PTV reassortants were more uniform between genotypes when these viruses were grown in the 293 cell line (Fig. 4.3). While the Adames strain (A/A/A genotype) grew to higher titers than any other PTV genotype early during infection, all PTV genotypes eventually reached equivocal titers by day 5 p.i. However, it is clear that genotypes containing the Adames S RNA segment exhibited titers at least one log higher than those containing the Balliet strains S RNA segment at every time point measured. Collectively, these data suggest that PTV-A S segment confers a growth advantage to the virus early during infection in an IFN α/β competent system.





293 cells were infected with an MOI=0.01 of each PTV genotype and viral growth measured over time by $TCID_{50}$ on Vero E6 cells as described in the methods section of this chapter. Media was sampled (1ml per day) and replaced with fresh media (1ml) until cytopathic effect (CPE) in cultures reached 95% cell death. PTV reassortant genotypes containing the S RNA segment from the Adames strains (A/A/A genotype) grew to titers at least one log higher at each time point measured than those strains containing the S RNA segment from the Balliet strain (B/B/B genotype).

The lethal PTV-A strain induces less IFN α/β *in vivo* than the non-lethal PTV-B strain.

In order to examine the role of IFN α/β in PTV infection, we measured the induction of IFN α/β and viremia in serum of PTV-infected hamsters (Fig. 4.4). Adult female Syrian hamsters were infected i.p. with parental strains PTV-A and PTV-B (4.7 \log_{10} PFU/100µl). Three animals per time point were euthanatized and the serum was titered for IFN α/β and virus as described. At all the time points following infection, PTV-A-infected animals exhibited higher virus titers than PTV-B-infected animals (Fig. 4.4 A). The replication of PTV-A strain was detected as early as 12 h p.i. and virus titers reached 4.5- 5.5 \log_{10} TCID₅₀/ml by 36 h p.i. In contrast, PTV-B virus replication was not detected until 36 h p.i. and was 2 logs lower than PTV-A titers at that time point. The PTV-B titers were significantly (approximately 3-4 logs) lower than PTV-A strain at 48 and 72 h p.i.. These data correlate with observed *in vitro* titers in HEF's (Fig. 4.2). It should be noted that approximately 72 h p.i., hamsters infected with this dose of PTV-A strain succumb to infection.

Analysis of IFN α/β levels in infected animals demonstrated a marked difference between PTV strains beginning at 36 h p.i. (Fig. 4.4 B). Animals infected with the PTV-A strain had significantly reduced levels of IFN α/β production at early time points compared with the PTV-B-infected animals. While IFN α/β titers in both PTV-infected groups eventually reached similar levels at 72 h p.i., it can be postulated that the IFN levels observed 72 h p.i. in the PTV-A group can be attributed to the associated





high levels of virus in organs (Fig. 4.4 A). These data suggest that PTV-A strain is more effective than the PTV-B strain in inhibiting the early induction of IFN α/β response *in vivo*. This could allow PTV-A strain to grow to higher titers in target organs, which could contribute to the high lethality of this strain.

The lethal PTV-A strain inhibits the induction of type 1 IFN in vitro.

To assess the ability of the PTV-A strain to inhibit the induction of IFN α/β in *vitro*, we examined whether the PTV-A and PTV-B strains exhibited a differential ability to induce IFN α/β in primary hamster embryo cells (HEF). HEF cells were infected with PTV-A and PTV-B virus at an MOI = 1. The culture supernatant was sampled at various times p.i., samples were acid- treated and titered for IFN α/β by VSV plaque reduction assay on CHO cells⁸⁹. Beginning as early as 8 h p.i. the PTV-B strain induced measurable levels of type 1 IFN compared to the PTV-A strain (Fig. 4.5). PTV-B infection induced approximately two to four fold higher levels of type 1 IFN than PTV-A infected cells were observed for CPE during the course of the experiment and PTV-A-infected cells showed more CPE and reached maximal CPE earlier than PTV-B-infected cells. The IFN α/β titers in both PTV strain-infected cultures decreased by 72 h p.i., which could be attributed to the overall decrease in the number of viable cells in culture (CPE score = 4 is 95% cell death).

To determine whether PTV-A strain inhibits the transactivation of the IFN- β promoter, we examined the IFN- β promoter activity in PTV-infected cells using a 106



Figure 4.5 IFN α/β induction in vitro by Punta Toro virus strains.

Primary hamster cells (HEF's) were isolated and grown to confluency in T-25 flasks. Duplicate infections utilized an MOI=1of each PTV strain and Sendai as an induction control. Each flask contained a total volume of 2 ml EMEM, 20% FCS with antibiotics. Media was sampled (1 ml per time point) over time with replacement so that total flask volume did not fluctuate and treated for IFN α/β titration by pH reduction as described in Methods. Samples were titered for IFN α/β by standard VSV plaque reduction assay on CHO cells (plaque reduction assay were conducted in duplicate). No standard deviation between type 1 IFN samples was observed at any time point measured.* CPE = 0, no cell death, 1 = 25% cell death, 2 = 50% cell death, 3 = 75% cell death, 4 = >90% cell death. luciferase reporter gene assay. The ability of the PTV-A and PTV-B strains to grow in 293 cells was confirmed previously by growth curve analysis (data not shown). Human 293 cells were transfected with the reporter plasmid, IFNβ-luc and subsequently infected with either PTV-B or PTV-A strain at an MOI=3. The PTV-A stimulated the IFN- β promoter activity approximately 3-fold (luciferase activity normalized to β -Gal activity) whereas infection with the PTV-B strain resulted in 9-fold stimulation (Fig. 4.6). This difference in fold induction between the two PTV strains was found to be statistically significant (*P* = 0.0071). Collectively, these data indicated that the two PTV strains differ in their ability to inhibit the transactivation of the IFN- β promoter and PTV-B strain is a better inducer of the IFN- β promoter than the PTV-A strain.

Next we examined whether the PTV NSs gene, encoded by the S segment, can inhibit stimulation of the IFN- β promoter in the absence of other viral proteins/factors. To test this possibility, we used a luciferase reporter assay to measure the ability of the expressed PTV NSs to inhibit the Sendai-virus induced activation of IFN- β promoter. The Ebola virus VP35 protein was used as a positive control¹⁸. Sendai virus efficiently activated the IFN- β promoter in cells transfected with the negative control plasmid (Fig. 4.7, EV). As expected, the Ebola virus VP35 protein completely blocked the activation of the IFN- β promoter (Fig. 4.7). Expression of the PTV-A strain NSs significantly inhibited the activation of the IFN- β promoter activation (Fig. 4.7). The PTV-A strain NSs inhibited IFN- β promoter activation approximately three fold greater than the PTV-B strain NSs at high level of statistical significance (P=0.0007). These results indicate that the PTV-A NSs protein encoded by the S genome segment is a type 1 IFN antagonist.



IFN-β promoter

Figure 4.6 Activation of the IFN-β promoter by Punta Toro virus strains.

293 cells were transfected with reporter plasmids and infected 6 hrs post-transfection with MOI=3 of PTV strains (assays were performed in triplicate). Luciferase activity was measured from prepared lysates as described and normalized to β -gal activity (expressed as fold induction). The PTV-B strain demonstrated a three fold higher activation of the IFN- β promoter as compared to the PTV-A strain. The difference in fold induction was confirmed to be statistically significant as determined by Student's *t* test (* P value < 0.0071).





293 cells were transfected with reporter and expression plasmids (EV= empty expression vector) and infected 24 hrs post-transfection with 25 HA units of Sendai virus (assays were performed in triplicate). Cell lysates were prepared 18 h p.i. with Sendai and luciferase activity measured and normalized to β -gal activity (expressed as fold induction). The PTV-B strain demonstrated a three fold higher activation of the IFN- β promoter as compared to the PTV-A strain. The difference in fold induction was confirmed to be statistically significant as determined by Student's *t* test (* P value = 0.0007).

V. DISCUSSION

Recent outbreaks of *Phlebovirus*-induced disease around the world highlight the ability of viruses such as RVFV to invade previously naïve regions where amplification hosts and vectors of transmission are becoming more abundant^{34,98,124,147,176}. There are currently no licensed human or veterinary vaccines or effective treatment measures for *Phlebovirus* disease. Effective animal systems in which to model and investigate mechanisms of human disease have been limited, with mice having recently been utilized to investigate *Phlebovirus* encephalitis as seen in Toscana infections and the hemorrhagic fever manifestations of RVFV in mice and non-human primates^{41,112,167}.

Genetic reassortants have been utilized previously to investigate viral RNA segment-associated pathogenic factors in the *Bunyaviridae* family. Studies using reassortants produced between LaCrosse and snowshoe hare orthobunyaviruses implicated the M RNA segment in encephalitis in mice¹⁴⁸. A study performed using reassortants generated between a RVFV deletion mutant (clone 13) and a wild type virulent strain ZH548 to map genetic determinants for mouse virulence revealed that the S segment contained important elements for lethality¹⁶⁷. RVFV clone 13 has an in-frame deletion of approximately 70% of its NSs gene on the S RNA segment¹¹⁵.

Previous studies of PTV-A infection of Syrian hamsters have shown rampant virus replication with the liver as the major site of growth and also involvement of the duodenum and spleen⁷. We confirmed these findings and also showed that the less pathogenic PTV-B had a similar pattern of growth but with less extensive tissue damage.

The cause of death due to PTV infection is hemorrhagic shock from viral damage to the duodenal villi and the shock probably contributes to the splenic damage and the centrolobular necrosis seen in some animals. The patterns of virus replication and the hepatic lesions resemble the pathogenesis of the *Phlebovirus* RVFV in experimental animals and in humans^{8,91,112}.

The PTV-A strain is also more virulent in the murine system than is the PTV-B strain, but the system must be carefully balanced with a selected age of inbred mouse to demonstrate the difference¹³⁰. Interestingly, the mouse differences depend on age, and mice older than 5 weeks survive PTV-A strain infection. There are insufficient numbers of documented PTV-human infections to accurately understand the spectrum of illness elicited by each PTV strain.

Examination of several PTV strains suggests that the geographic origin of the isolate correlates with hamster pathogenicity (see Chapter 2 of this dissertation). Viruses from the western part of Panama resemble PTV-B in their pathogenicity and those from eastern Panama behave like PTV-A. This is independent of origin of the isolate (humans, sandflies, or sentinel animals) and of the passage history of the virus. Although the vertebrate amplifier in nature is unknown, we speculate that the difference in pathogenesis reflects different intraspecific or interspecific requirements for this host in the two geographic regions in which the contrasting phenotypes occur.

Utilizing reassortants generated between the lethal PTV-A strain (A/A/A genotype) [L/M/S RNA segment convention] and the non-lethal PTV-B strain (B/B/B genotype) (see Chapter 3 of this dissertation) we demonstrate that the S segment is a

critical determinant of PTV virulence in hamsters, exemplified most prominently by the lethal phenotype of the B/B/A genotype and the non-lethal phenotype of the A/A/Bgenotype (Table 4.1). However, it was also found that the B/A/A and A/B/A genotypes exhibit a higher overall percent mortality in hamsters compared to B/B/A genotype, suggesting a contribution of multiple RNA genome segments or their collective interaction to PTV pathogenesis. As reported previously by our group, there is a preferential association during PTV replication and/or packaging *in vitro* between homologous M and S and between homologous L and S RNA segments (Chapter 3 of this dissertation) which may explain why the B/B/A elicits a lower overall percent mortality in vivo than the other PTV genotypes containing the Adames S RNA segment. We hypothesize that whatever mechanism underlies the preferential association, it is operating doubly in this case and may put the B/B/A genotype at a slight disadvantage compared to the other lethal genotypes *in vivo*. Supporting this conjecture is the longer median time to death (MTD) observed in hamsters infected with the B/B/A genotype (5 to 7 d p.i.) compared to the other lethal reassortant genotypes. It may not be coincidental that of all the reassortants with the PTV-A S RNA segment, B/B/A grew least well in HEF cells; and similarly among the viruses bearing the PTV-B S RNA segment, A/A/B reached lower titers (Fig. 4.2). Importantly, no difference in tissue tropism was observed between any of the PTV genotypes and the evidence indicates that lethality does not correlate with organ targeting (Fig. 4.1 B (histopathology)).

The observed differences in the $LD_{50's}$ between PTV-A and PTV-B strains, along with the observation that PTV-A titers rise rapidly within hours of infection (Fig.4.4 A),

indicated that PTV-A strain might suppress the type 1 IFN response more efficiently than the PTV-B strain resulting in an overwhelming infection and death in PTV-A infected animals. Type 1 IFN (α/β) is an innate immune cytokine involved in viral clearance and paracrine cell signaling and is critical early during infection as an intercellular mediator to limit cell infection. Many viruses have evolved mechanisms to counteract the induction and/or action of IFN α/β in order to propagate in the host and thrive in nature⁶¹.

Among phleboviruses, the participation of IFN in pathogenesis was noted early in experimental studies of RVFV infections of mice¹²⁷, however, the first data implicating it in differences in pathogenesis came from studies of rat-pathogenic and non-rat-pathogenic virus strains. The strains capable of killing rats were much less sensitive to the antiviral effects of rat (but not human) IFN in cell culture⁶. Studies of the IFN response and prophylaxis in rhesus monkeys are more directly relevant to pathogenesis of *Phlebovirus* infections¹¹¹. This model is the most realistic for human RVFV hemorrhagic fever and prophylaxis with IFN- α was effective in suppressing disease and viremia. In untreated monkeys, there was a strong correlation between the timing (but not the magnitude) of the IFN response and the likelihood of disease or death; early responses were predictive of a mild clinical course and normal biochemical and clotting parameters.

We measured serum IFN α/β levels *in vivo* following PTV challenge and found that the PTV-A strain fails to induce as robust an IFN α/β response as the PTV-B strain as demonstrated by IFN α/β titers at critical early time points for hamster survival, specifically 36 and 48 h p.i. (Fig. 4.4 B). While IFN α/β titers in PTV-A and PTV-B infected animals eventually reach similar levels, we believe that the levels of circulating IFN in PTV-A-infected animals reflect their overwhelming viremia and presence of intracellular double-stranded RNA. *In vitro* experiments measuring IFN α/β induction in cultured primary hamster embryo cells confirm our observations *in vivo* (Fig. 4.5). The serum IFN differences seen are important in two ways. First, IFN is detected earlier after inoculation of PTV-B into either cell cultures or surviving hamsters, which a factor that was shown to be more important in the survival of RVFV- infected macaques than the actual titers elicited. In addition, in the case of PTV, the early IFN titers are higher for PTV-B than PTV-A. While both PTV strains and their reassortants were able to grow in IFN α/β competent as well as incompetent cells, significant differences in growth over time are observed between genotypes in primary hamster cells (HEF's) (Fig. 4.2). It is clear that the presence of the PTV-A strain S RNA segment confers a growth advantage *in vitro* compared to those PTV reassortants containing the PTV-B S RNA segment.

Given the evidence that the PTV-A strain inhibits IFN α/β production *in vivo* and *in vitro*, we determined the ability of the virus to suppress the transactivation of the IFN- β promoter using a reporter assay. The PTV-B strain stimulated the IFN- β promoter approximately three-fold higher than the PTV-A strain (Fig. 4.6). Reporter assay experiments conducted using the lethal ZH548 and attenuated clone 13 strains of RVFV showed a five-fold difference between ZH548 and clone 13 in IFN- β promoter induction²³. It should be noted however, that RVFV clone 13 is a virus obtained in the laboratory from a virulent RVFV strain and has a large (approximately 70%) in-frame deletion in the S RNA segment resulting in a truncated NSs protein. The PTV-B strain is a naturally occurring isolate producing a full-length NSs protein. In the PTV S segment,

there are no amino acid differences between the N proteins of PTV-A and PTV-B strains (Genbank accession #'s DQ363406, DQ363407, submitted by Perrone *et al*). This implicated the NSs gene/protein in the observed differences between strains to elicit a type 1 IFN response and to stimulate the IFN- β promoter. To confirm this deduction we performed IFN- β promoter-driven reporter assays and found that the PTV-A NSs gene/protein can independently inhibit the activation of the IFN- β promoter (Fig. 4.7). Taken together, these results highlight the enhanced ability of the PTV-A strain to suppress the induction of type 1 IFN allowing the virus to replicate more efficiently.

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

This dissertation has addressed questions regarding the pathogenic mechanism(s) of Punta Toro virus (PTV). Based on previous observations that geographically distinct PTV strains cause a differential lethality in the Syrian hamster model, I pursued the question if certain PTV strains represent spatially/ecologically distinct viral clades and if there is any evidence for naturally occurring viral reassortment (Chapter 2). The approach to answer this question was to obtain PTV isolates that were isolated from different geographic localities in Panama and to determine their pathogenic profile in the Syrian hamster. These experiments revealed that PTV strains isolated west of the Panama Canal were no hamster-lethal while those isolated east of the Canal were hamster-lethal. Next I genetically analyzed the PTV strains and evaluated phylogenetic relatedness based on the nucleotide and amino acid sequences of viral genes/proteins. While not all genes of each PTV strain utilized in the hamster study was able to be sequenced, the sequence data obtained and subsequent analysis indicates that phylogenetic clustering either by nucleotide or amino acids, does not correlate with the lethality profiles of those strains in vivo. Evidence for naturally occurring reassortment was not found. Without detailed information of sandfly species in those regions in Panama where the strains were isolated, it can only be speculation as to why there is a geographic distinction among the strains in respect to hamster lethality. Resolution of these discrepancies could stem from detailed

ecological studies, sandfly trapping, and PTV isolations from a number of geographic sites around Panama.

Due to the major pathogenic differences observed in hamsters between two human isolates easterly (Adames) and westerly (Balliet) PTV isolates Chapter 3 presents experiments designed to investigate the PTV molecular determinants for pathogenesis/lethality in the adult female Syrian hamster. The approach of this study was to generate and characterize viral genetic reassortants produced between the PTV-Adames and PTV-Balliet strains *in vitro* and to statistically evaluate genetic reassortment for segment segregation preferences. The PTV reassortants generated were then assessed for their lethality in adult female Syrian hamsters as presented in Chapter 4. Reassortment studies between the Adames and Balliet strains revealed that though these two strains are highly related by serological assay and at the nucleotide level, there are restrictions of genome reassortment *in vitro*. Homologous M and S and L and S segments preferentially co-segregated during the reassortment experiment. This data indicates that there may be morphological or sequence specific requirements for replication and/or packaging.

Utilizing the PTV genetic reassortants produced as described in Chapter 3, Chapter 4 presents the results from experiments investigating the genome segment(s) involved in hamster lethality. The data reveals that the S RNA segment alone can confer lethality to a PTV genotype thought there is some evidence which indicates that lethality is under multi-genic control. Inhibition of the early innate immune response is implicated in the PTV hamster model based on differential viremias observed early during infection with the PTV Adames and Balliet strains as presented in Chapter 4. The role of type 1 interferon during PTV infection was addressed in these studies both *in vitro* and in the hamster model. Hamsters infected with the Adames strain failed to produce as robust a type 1 IFN response early during infection compared to those animals infected with the Balliet strain. PTV reassortants which contained the Adames strains S RNA segment had a growth advantage over those genotypes containing the Balliet strains S segment in primary hamster cells. In addition, the Balliet strain induced more IFN protein in these cells compared to the Adames strain. The data indicates that the Adames strain inhibits the induction of the type 1 IFN very early during infection *in vitro* and is supported by the reporter assays showing the ability of the Adames virus to suppress the transactivation of the IFN- β promoter. The PTV gene, NSs can alone inhibit the transactivation of the IFN- β promoter.

Taken together, the results presented in this dissertation reveal a mechanism of pathogenesis of PTV via the suppression of the type 1 IFN response early during infection *in vitro* and in vivo, allowing the virus to replicate more efficiently. These studies indicate that the PTV-A strain has a significant growth advantage over the PTV-B strain due to its ability to suppress the production of IFN α/β via the action of the NSs protein, early in infection leading to uncontrolled viral replication in target tissues and ultimately host death. These results contribute significantly towards understanding of the mechanism of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis in mammalian hosts.

Reference List

- 1. ICTVdB The Universal Virus Database, version 3.0. Büchen-Osmond, C. NCBI and the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses , 3-2-0006.
- 2. Accardi, L., M. C. Gro, P. Di Bonito, and C. Giorgi. 1993. Toscana virus genomic L segment: molecular cloning, coding strategy and amino acid sequence in comparison with other negative strand RNA viruses. Virus Res 27:119-131.
- Accardi, L., C. Prehaud, P. Di Bonito, S. Mochi, M. Bouloy, and C. Giorgi. 2001. Activity of Toscana and Rift Valley fever virus transcription complexes on heterologous templates. J Gen Virol 82:781-785.
- 4. Adler, S. and O. Theodore. 1957. Transmission of disease agents by phlebotomine sandflies. Annu Rev Entomol. 2:203-226.
- 5. Ahmad, K. 2000. More deaths from Rift Valley fever in Saudi Arabia and Yemen. Lancet **356**:1422.
- 6. Anderson, G. W., Jr. and C. J. Peters. 1988. Viral determinants of virulence for Rift Valley fever (RVF) in rats. Microbial Pathogenesis 5:241-250.
- Anderson, G. W., M. V. Slayter, W. Hall, and C. J. Peters. 1990. Pathogenesis of a phleboviral infection (Punta Toro virus) in golden Syrian hamsters. Arch. Virol. 114:203-212.
- 8. Anderson, G. W., Jr., T. W. Slone, Jr., and C. J. Peters. 1987. Pathogenesis of Rift Valley fever virus (RVFV) in inbred rats. Microbial Pathogenesis 2:283-293.
- Andersson, I., L. Bladh, M. Mousavi-Jazi, K. E. Magnusson, A. Lundkvist, O. Haller, and A. Mirazimi. 2004. Human MxA protein inhibits the replication of Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus. J. Virol. 78:4323-4329.
- Anyamba, A., K. J. Linthicum, R. Mahoney, and C. J. Tucker. 2002. Potential Risk of Rift Valley fever outbreaks in African Savannas using Vegetation Index Time Series Data. Photogrammetric Engineering Remote Sensing: Special Issue: Remote Sensing and Human Health137-145.
- 11. Au, W. C., N. B. Raj, R. Pine, and P. M. Pitha. 1992. Distinct activation of murine interferon-alpha promoter region by IRF-1/ISFG-2 and virus infection. Nucleic Acids Res. 20:2877-2884.

- 12. Au, W. C., Y. Su, N. B. Raj, and P. M. Pitha. 1993. Virus-mediated induction of interferon A gene requires cooperation between multiple binding factors in the interferon alpha promoter region. J. Biol. Chem. **268**:24032-24040.
- 13. Bach, E. A., M. Aguet, and R. D. Schreiber. 1997. The IFN gamma receptor: a paradigm for cytokine receptor signaling. Annu Rev Immunol. 15:563-591.
- Barr, J. N., R. M. Elliott, E. F. Dunn, and G. W. Wertz. 2003. Segmentspecific terminal sequences of Bunyamwera *Bunyavirus* regulate genome replication. Virology 311:326-338.
- 15. Barr, J. N. and G. W. Wertz. 2004. Bunyamwera *Bunyavirus* RNA synthesis requires cooperation of 3'- and 5'-terminal sequences. J. Virol. 78:1129-1138.
- Bartelloni, P. J. and R. B. Tesh. 1976. Clinical and serologic responses of volunteers infected with phlebotomus fever virus (Sicilian type). Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 25:456-462.
- 17. **Basler, C. F. and A. Garcia-Sastre**. 2002. Viruses and the type I interferon antiviral system: induction and evasion. Int. Rev Immunol. **21**:305-337.
- Basler, C. F., X. Wang, E. Muhlberger, V. Volchkov, J. Paragas, H. D. Klenk, A. Garcia-Sastre, and P. Palese. 2000. The Ebola virus VP35 protein functions as a type I IFN antagonist. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 97:12289-12294.
- 19. Battles, J. K. and J. M. Dalrymple. 1988. Genetic variation among geographic isolates of Rift Valley fever virus. Am J Trop Med Hyg. **39**:617-631.
- 20. Beaty, B. J. and D. H. Bishop. 1988. *Bunyavirus*-vector interactions. Virus Res. 10:289-301.
- 21. Beaty, B. J., D. R. Sundin, L. J. Chandler, and D. H. Bishop. 1985. Evolution of bunyaviruses by genome reassortment in dually infected mosquitoes (*Aedes triseriatus*). Science 230:548-550.
- 22. Bergmann, M., A. Garcia-Sastre, E. Carnero, H. Pehamberger, K. Wolff, P. Palese, and T. Muster. 2000. Influenza virus NS1 protein counteracts PKR-mediated inhibition of replication. J. Virol. 74:6203-6206.
- Billecocq, A., M. Spiegel, P. Vialat, A. Kohl, F. Weber, M. Bouloy, and O. Haller. 2004. NSs protein of Rift Valley fever virus blocks interferon production by inhibiting host gene transcription. J. Virol. 78:9798-9806.
- 24. **Bollin E Jr**. 1981. Production, partial purification, and characterization of Syrian hamster interferon. Methods Enzymol. **78**:178-181.

- Borucki, M. K., L. J. Chandler, B. M. Parker, C. D. Blair, and B. J. Beaty. 1999. *Bunyavirus* superinfection and segment reassortment in transovarially infected mosquitoes. J. Gen. Virol. 80:3173-3179.
- Bouloy, M., C. Janzen, P. Vialat, H. Khun, J. Pavlovic, M. Huerre, and O. Haller. 2001. Genetic evidence for an interferon-antagonistic function of Rift Valley fever virus nonstructural protein NSs. J. Virol. 75:1371-1377.
- Bowen, M. D., S. G. Trappier, A. J. Sanchez, R. F. Meyer, C. S. Goldsmith, S. R. Zaki, L. M. Dunster, C. J. Peters, T. G. Ksiazek, and S. T. Nichol. 2001. A reassortant *Bunyavirus* isolated from acute hemorrhagic fever cases in Kenya and Somalia. Virology 291:185-190.
- Braito, A., M. G. Ciufolini, L. Pippi, R. Corbisiero, C. Fiorentini, A. Gistri, and L. Toscano. 1998. Phlebotomus-transmitted Toscana virus infections of the central nervous system: a seven-year experience in Tuscany. Scand. J. Infect. Dis. 30:505-508.
- Braito, A., R. Corbisiero, S. Corradini, B. Marchi, N. Sancasciani, C. Fiorentini, and M. G. Ciufolini. 1997. Evidence of Toscana virus infections without central nervous system involvement: a serological study. Eur. J. Epidemiol. 13:761-764.
- 30. Bridgen, A., F. Weber, J. K. Fazakerley, and R. M. Elliott. 2001. Bunyamwera bunyavirus nonstructural protein NSs is a nonessential gene product that contributes to viral pathogenesis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A **98**:664-669.
- Brown, M. D. and M. A. Skinner. 1996. Coding sequences of both genome segments of a European 'very virulent' infectious bursal disease virus. Virus Res. 40:1-15.
- 32. Byrnes, A. P. and D. E. Griffin. 2000. Large-plaque mutants of Sindbis virus show reduced binding to heparan sulfate, heightened viremia, and slower clearance from the circulation. J. Virol. 74:644-651.
- 33. **C.J Peters**. 1997. Emergence of Rift Valley Fever, p. 253-264. *In* J. Saluzzo and B. Dodet (eds.), Factors in the Emergence of arbovirus Diseases. Elsevier, Paris, France.
- Charrel, R. N., P. Gallian, J. M. Navarro-Mari, L. Nicoletti, A. Papa, M. P. Sanchez-Seco, A. Tenorio, and L. de, X. 2005. Emergence of Toscana virus in Europe. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 11:1657-1663.

- 35. Chen, S. Y. and R. W. Compans. 1991. Oligomerization, transport, and Golgi retention of Punta Toro virus glycoproteins. J. Virol. 65:5902-5909.
- 36. Chen, S. Y., Y. Matsuoka, and R. W. Compans. 1991. Assembly and polarized release of Punta Toro virus and effects of brefeldin A. J. Virol. 65:1427-1439.
- 37. chiriqui.org. Ecological zones in Panama. chiriqui.org, 2006.
- Ciufolini, M. G., M. Maroli, E. Guandalini, A. Marchi, and P. Verani. 1989. Experimental studies on the maintenance of Toscana and Arbia viruses (Bunyaviridae: Phlebovirus). Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 40:669-675.
- Collett, M. S. 1986. Messenger RNA of the M segment RNA of Rift Valley fever virus. Virology 151:151-156.
- 40. Combet, C., C. Blanchet, C. Geourjon, and G. Deleage. 2000. NPS@: network protein sequence analysis. Trends Biochem. Sci. 25:147-150.
- 41. Cusi, M. G., S. G. Gori, C. Terrosi, G. G. Di, M. Valassina, M. Valentini, S. Bartolommei, and C. Miracco. 2005. Development of a mouse model for the study of Toscana virus pathogenesis. Virology **333**:66-73.
- 42. Dalrymple, J. M., C. J. Peters, J. F. Smith, and M. Gentry. 1981. Antigenic components of Punta Toro virus *In* D. H. Bishop and R. W. Compans (eds.), The replication of negative stranded viruses. Elsevier North Holland Inc.
- 43. Davies, F. G., K. J. Linthicum, and A. D. James. 1985. Rainfall and epizootic Rift Valley fever. Bull. World Health Organ 63:941-943.
- 44. de Los, S. T., B. S. de Avila, R. Weiblen, and M. J. Grubman. 2006. The leader proteinase of foot-and-mouth disease virus inhibits the induction of beta interferon mRNA and blocks the host innate immune response. J. Virol. 80:1906-1914.
- 45. Der, S. D., A. Zhou, B. R. Williams, and R. H. Silverman. 1998. Identification of genes differentially regulated by interferon alpha, beta, or gamma using oligonucleotide arrays. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A **95**:15623-15628.
- 46. Elliott, R. M., E. Dunn, J. F. Simons, and R. F. Pettersson. 1992. Nucleotide sequence and coding strategy of the Uukuniemi virus L RNA segment. J. Gen. Virol. 73 (Pt 7):1745-1752.
- 47. Emeny, J. M. and M. J. Morgan. 1979. Regulation of the interferon system: evidence that Vero cells have a genetic defect in interferon production. J. Gen. Virol. 43:247-252.

- 48. Emery, V. 1987. Characterization of Punta Toro S mRNA species and identification of an inverted complimentary sequence in the intergenic region of Punta Toro *Phlebovirus* ambisense S RNA that is involved in mRNA transcription termination. Virology **156**:1-11.
- 49. Endris, R. G., R. B. Tesh, and D. G. Young. 1983. Transovarial transmission of Rio Grande virus (Bunyaviridae: Phlebovirus) by the sand fly, Lutzomyia anthophora. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. **32**:862-864.
- 50. Fisher, A. F., R. B. Tesh, J. Tonry, H. Guzman, D. Liu, and S. Y. Xiao. 2003. Induction of severe disease in hamsters by two sandfly fever group viruses, Punta toro and Gabek Forest (Phlebovirus, Bunyaviridae), similar to that caused by Rift Valley fever virus. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 69:269-276.
- Fitzgerald, K. A., S. M. McWhirter, K. L. Faia, D. C. Rowe, E. Latz, D. T. Golenbock, A. J. Coyle, S. M. Liao, and T. Maniatis. 2003. IKKepsilon and TBK1 are essential components of the IRF3 signaling pathway. Nat. Immunol. 4:491-496.
- 52. Flick, K., A. Katz, A. Overby, H. Feldmann, R. F. Pettersson, and R. Flick. 2004. Functional analysis of the noncoding regions of the Uukuniemi virus (*Bunyaviridae*) RNA segments. J. Virol. **78**:11726-11738.
- Fujii, Y., H. Goto, T. Watanabe, T. Yoshida, and Y. Kawaoka. 2003. Selective incorporation of influenza virus RNA segments into virions. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 100:2002-2007.
- Garcia-Sastre, A., A. Egorov, D. Matassov, S. Brandt, D. E. Levy, J. E. Durbin, P. Palese, and T. Muster. 1998. Influenza A virus lacking the NS1 gene replicates in interferon-deficient systems. Virology 252:324-330.
- 55. Gavrilovskaya, I. N., E. J. Brown, M. H. Ginsberg, and E. R. Mackow. 1999. Cellular entry of hantaviruses which cause hemorrhagic fever with renal syndrome is mediated by beta3 integrins. J. Virol. **73**:3951-3959.
- 56. Gavrilovskaya, I. N., M. Shepley, R. Shaw, M. H. Ginsberg, and E. R. Mackow. 1998. beta3 Integrins mediate the cellular entry of hantaviruses that cause respiratory failure. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A **95**:7074-7079.
- 57. Gentsch, J., L. R. Wynne, J. P. Clewley, R. E. Shope, and D. H. Bishop. 1977. Formation of recombinants between Snowshoe Hare and La Crosse bunyaviruses. J. Virol. 24:893-902.

- Gerrard, S. R., L. Li, A. D. Barrett, and S. T. Nichol. 2004. Ngari virus is a Bunyamwera virus reassortant that can be associated with large outbreaks of hemorrhagic fever in Africa. J. Virol. 78:8922-8926.
- 59. Gouvea, V. and M. Brantly. 1995. Is rotavirus a population of reassortants? Trends Microbiol. 3:159-162.
- 60. Haller, O. and G. Kochs. 2002. Interferon-induced Mx proteins: dynamin-like GTPases with antiviral activity. Traffic. 3:710-717.
- 61. Haller, O., G. Kochs, and F. Weber. 2006. The interferon response circuit: induction and suppression by pathogenic viruses. Virology **344**:119-130.
- 62. Hatada, E. and R. Fukuda. 1992. Binding of influenza A virus NS1 protein to dsRNA in vitro. J. Gen. Virol. 73 (Pt 12):3325-3329.
- 63. Hertig, M. and A. Sabin. 1964. Sandfly fever (pappataci, phlebotomus, threeday fever) I. History of incidence, prevention, and control, p. 109-174. *In* J. Coates, E. Hoff, and P. Hoff (eds.), Preventative medicine in WWII. Office of the Surgeon General, Washington, DC.
- 64. Hewson, R., A. Gmyl, L. Gmyl, S. E. Smirnova, G. Karganova, B. Jamil, R. Hasan, J. Chamberlain, and C. Clegg. 2004. Evidence of segment reassortment in Crimean-Congo haemorrhagic fever virus. J Gen. Virol. 85:3059-3070.
- 65. Holdridge, L. R., W. H. Hatheway, T. Liang, and J. A. Tosi. 1971. Forest environments in the tropical life zones a pilot study. Pergamon Press, Oxford, Great Britain.
- 66. Honig, J. E., J. C. Osborne, and S. T. Nichol. 2004. Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus genome L RNA segment and encoded protein. Virology 321:29-35.
- 67. **Ihara, T., H. Akashi, and D. H. Bishop**. 1984. Novel coding strategy (ambisense genomic RNA) revealed by sequence analyses of Punta Toro *Phlebovirus* S RNA. Virology **136**:293-306.
- 68. Ihara, T., J. Smith, J. M. Dalrymple, and D. H. Bishop. 1985. Complete sequences of the glycoproteins and M RNA of Punta Toro *Phlebovirus* compared to those of Rift Valley fever virus. Virology 144:246-259.
- 69. Ikegami, T., C. J. Peters, and S. Makino. 2005. Rift Valley fever virus nonstructural protein NSs promotes viral RNA replication and transcription in a minigenome system. J. Virol. **79**:5606-5615.

- 70. Ikegami, T., S. Won, C. J. Peters, and S. Makino. 2005. Rift Valley fever virus NSs mRNA is transcribed from an incoming anti-viral-sense S RNA segment. J. Virol. **79**:12106-12111.
- Isaacs, A. and J. Lindenmann. 1957. Virus interference. I. The interferon. Proc. R. Soc. Lond B Biol. Sci. 147:258-267.
- 72. Isaacs, A., J. Lindenmann, and R. Valentine. 1957. Virus interference. II. Some properties of interferon. Proc. R. Soc. Lond B Biol. Sci. 147:268-273.
- 73. Iwamura, T., M. Yoneyama, N. Koizumi, Y. Okabe, H. Namiki, C. E. Samuel, and T. Fujita. 2001. PACT, a double-stranded RNA binding protein acts as a positive regulator for type I interferon gene induced by Newcastle disease virus. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 282:515-523.
- 74. Jacobs, B. L. and J. O. Langland. 1996. When two strands are better than one: the mediators and modulators of the cellular responses to double-stranded RNA. Virology **219**:339-349.
- 75. Jouan, A., I. Coulibaly, F. Adam, B. Philippe, O. Riou, B. Leguenno, R. Christie, M. N. Ould, T. Ksiazek, and J. P. Digoutte. 1989. Analytical study of a Rift Valley fever epidemic. Res. Virol. 140:175-186.
- 76. **Karabatsos, N.** 1985. International Catalogue of Arboviruses Including Certain Other Viruses of Vertebrates. American Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, San Antonio, Texas.
- 77. Kemp, G., O. Causey, H. Setzer, and D. Moore. 1974. Isolation of viruses from wild animals in West Africa. Journal of Wildlife Disease 10:279-293.
- 78. Kerr, I. M. and R. E. Brown. 1978. pppA2'p5'A2'p5'A: an inhibitor of protein synthesis synthesized with an enzyme fraction from interferon-treated cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A **75**:256-260.
- 79. Khaiboullina, S. F., S. P. Morzunov, and S. C. St Jeor. 2005. Hantaviruses: molecular biology, evolution and pathogenesis. Curr. Mol. Med. 5:773-790.
- Kinsella, E., S. G. Martin, A. Grolla, M. Czub, H. Feldmann, and R. Flick. 2004. Sequence determination of the Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus L segment. Virology 321:23-28.
- 81. Kochs, G., C. Janzen, H. Hohenberg, and O. Haller. 2002. Antivirally active MxA protein sequesters La Crosse virus nucleocapsid protein into perinuclear complexes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 99:3153-3158.

- 82. Kochs, G., M. Trost, C. Janzen, and O. Haller. 1998. MxA GTPase: oligomerization and GTP-dependent interaction with viral RNP target structures. Methods 15:255-263.
- 83. Kohl, A., R. F. Clayton, F. Weber, A. Bridgen, R. E. Randall, and R. M. Elliott. 2003. Bunyamwera virus nonstructural protein NSs counteracts interferon regulatory factor 3-mediated induction of early cell death. J. Virol. 77:7999-8008.
- 84. Kohl, A., E. F. Dunn, A. C. Lowen, and R. M. Elliott. 2004. Complementarity, sequence and structural elements within the 3' and 5' non-coding regions of the Bunyamwera *Orthobunyavirus* S segment determine promoter strength. J. Gen. Virol. **85**:3269-3278.
- 85. Kohl, A., A. C. Lowen, V. H. Leonard, and R. M. Elliott. 2006. Genetic elements regulating packaging of the Bunyamwera *Orthobunyavirus* genome. J. Gen. Virol. 87:177-187.
- 86. Ksiazek, T. G., A. Jouan, J. M. Meegan, B. Le Guenno, M. L. Wilson, C. J. Peters, J. P. Digoutte, M. Guillaud, N. O. Merzoug, and E. M. Touray. 1989. Rift Valley fever among domestic animals in the recent West African outbreak. Res. Virol. 140:67-77.
- 87. Kuhn, R. J., Z. Hong, and J. H. Strauss. 1990. Mutagenesis of the 3' nontranslated region of Sindbis virus RNA. J. Virol. 64:1465-1476.
- 88. Labuda, M. 1991. Arthropod vectors in the evolution of bunyaviruses. Acta Virol. **35**:98-105.
- 89. Langford MP, Weigent DA, Stanton GJ, and Baron S. 1981. Virus plaque reduction assay for interferon: Microplaque reduction assays., p. 330-346. *In* Petska S (ed.), Methods in Enzymology. Academic Press, N.Y.
- 90. Lappin, D. F., G. W. Nakitare, J. W. Palfreyman, and R. M. Elliott. 1994. Localization of Bunyamwera bunyavirus G1 glycoprotein to the Golgi requires association with G2 but not with NSm. J. Gen. Virol. **75 (Pt 12)**:3441-3451.
- Laughlin, L. W., J. M. Meegan, L. J. Strausbaugh, D. M. Morens, and R. H. Watten. 1979. Epidemic Rift Valley fever in Egypt: observations of the spectrum of human illness. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 73:630-633.
- Le May, N., S. Dubaele, S. L. Proietti De, A. Billecocq, M. Bouloy, and J. M. Egly. 2004. TFIIH transcription factor, a target for the Rift Valley hemorrhagic fever virus. Cell 116:541-550.

- 93. LeDuc, J. W., M. Cuevas, and M. Garcia. 1980. The Incidence and Prevalence of Phlebotomus Fever Group Viruses in Panama. Belem-Para-Brazil.
- 94. Levy, D. E. and A. Garcia-Sastre. 2001. The virus battles: IFN induction of the antiviral state and mechanisms of viral evasion. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 12:143-156.
- 95. Lewis, D. 1971. Phlebotomid sandflies. Bull World Health Organ 44:535-551.
- 96. Lewis, D. 1978. The phlebotomine sandflies (*Diptera: Psychodidae*) of the Oriental region. Bulletins of the British Museum of Natural History of Entomology **37**:217-343.
- 97. Lewis, D. 1982. A taxonomic review of the genus *Plebotomus (Diptera: Phsychodidae)*. Bulletins of the British Museum of Natural History of Entomology **45**:121-209.
- Linthicum, K. J., A. Anyamba, C. J. Tucker, P. W. Kelley, M. F. Myers, and C. J. Peters. 1999. Climate and satellite indicators to forecast Rift Valley fever epidemics in Kenya. Science 285:397-400.
- 99. Linthicum, K. J., F. G. Davies, A. Kairo, and C. L. Bailey. 1985. Rift Valley fever virus (family Bunyaviridae, genus Phlebovirus). Isolations from Diptera collected during an inter-epizootic period in Kenya. Journal of Hygiene **95**:197-209.
- Linthicum, K. J., F. G. Davies, A. Kairo, and C. L. Bailey. 1985. Rift Valley fever virus (family Bunyaviridae, genus Phlebovirus). Isolations from Diptera collected during an inter-epizootic period in Kenya. Journal of Hygiene 95:197-209.
- Linthicum, K. J., H. F. Kaburia, F. G. Davies, and K. J. Lindqvist. 1985. A blood meal analysis of engorged mosquitoes found in Rift Valley fever epizootics area in Kenya. J. Am. Mosq. Control Assoc. 1:93-95.
- 102. Liu, D. Y., R. B. Tesh, A. P. Travassos Da Rosa, C. J. Peters, Z. Yang, H. Guzman, and S. Y. Xiao. 2003. Phylogenetic relationships among members of the genus Phlebovirus (Bunyaviridae) based on partial M segment sequence analyses. J. Gen. Virol. 84:465-473.
- Liu, Y., K. C. Wolff, B. L. Jacobs, and C. E. Samuel. 2001. Vaccinia virus E3L interferon resistance protein inhibits the interferon-induced adenosine deaminase A-to-I editing activity. Virology 289:378-387.

- 104. Lu, Y., M. Wambach, M. G. Katze, and R. M. Krug. 1995. Binding of the influenza virus NS1 protein to double-stranded RNA inhibits the activation of the protein kinase that phosphorylates the eIF-2 translation initiation factor. Virology 214:222-228.
- 105. Madani, T. A., Y. Y. Al-Mazrou, M. H. Al-Jeffri, A. A. Mishkhas, A. M. Al-Rabeah, A. M. Turkistani, M. O. Al-Sayed, A. A. Abodahish, A. S. Khan, T. G. Ksiazek, and O. Shobokshi. 2003. Rift Valley fever epidemic in Saudi Arabia: epidemiological, clinical, and laboratory characteristics. Clin. Infect. Dis. 37:1084-1092.
- 106. Matsuoka, Y., S. Y. Chen, and R. W. Compans. 1994. A signal for Golgi retention in the bunyavirus G1 glycoprotein. J. Biol. Chem. 269:22565-22573.
- Meegan, J. M. 1979. The Rift Valley fever epizootic in Egypt 1977-78. 1. Description of the epizzotic and virological studies. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine & Hygiene 73:618-623.
- Meegan, J. M., R. H. Watten, and L. W. Laughlin. 1981. Clinical experience with Rift Valley fever in humans during the 1977 Egyptian epizootic. Contributions in Epidemiology and Biostatistics 3:114-123.
- 109. Meegan, JM Baily CL. Rift Valley fever. In Monath, TP ed. [Vol IV], 1989. Boca Raton, Fl, CRC Press Inc. The Arboviruses: Epidemiology and Ecology.
- Mogensen, K. E., M. Lewerenz, J. Reboul, G. Lutfalla, and G. Uze. 1999. The type I interferon receptor: structure, function, and evolution of a family business. J. Interferon Cytokine Res. 19:1069-1098.
- 111. Morrill, J. C., G. B. Jennings, T. M. Cosgriff, P. H. Gibbs, and C. J. Peters. 1989. Prevention of Rift Valley fever in rhesus monkeys with interferon-alpha. Reviews of Infectious Diseases 11 Suppl 4:S815-S825.
- 112. Morrill, J. C., G. B. Jennings, A. J. Johnson, T. M. Cosgriff, P. H. Gibbs, and C. J. Peters. 1990. Pathogenesis of Rift Valley fever in rhesus monkeys: role of interferon response. Archives of Virology 110:195-212.
- 113. Mou, D. L., Y. P. Wang, C. X. Huang, G. Y. Li, L. Pan, W. S. Yang, and X. F. Bai. 2006. Cellular entry of Hantaan virus A9 strain: specific interactions with beta3 integrins and a novel 70kDa protein. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 339:611-617.

- 114. Muller, R., O. Poch, M. Delarue, D. H. Bishop, and M. Bouloy. 1994. Rift Valley fever virus L segment: correction of the sequence and possible functional role of newly identified regions conserved in RNA-dependent polymerases. J. Gen. Virol. 75 (Pt 6):1345-1352.
- 115. Muller, R., J. F. Saluzzo, N. Lopez, T. Dreier, M. Turell, J. Smith, and M. Bouloy. 1995. Characterization of clone 13, a naturally attenuated avirulent isolate of Rift Valley fever virus, which is altered in the small segment. Am J Trop Med Hyg 53:405-411.
- 116. Munoz-Jordan, J. L., G. G. Sanchez-Burgos, M. Laurent-Rolle, and A. Garcia-Sastre. 2003. Inhibition of interferon signaling by dengue virus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A 100:14333-14338.
- Myers, C. W. 1969. The Ecological Geography of Cloud Forest in Panama, p. 1-52. American Museum Novitates. American Museum of Natural History, New York, NY.
- 118. Nakaya, T., M. Sato, N. Hata, M. Asagiri, H. Suemori, S. Noguchi, N. Tanaka, and T. Taniguchi. 2001. Gene induction pathways mediated by distinct IRFs during viral infection. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 283:1150-1156.
- 119. Niesters, H. G. and J. H. Strauss. 1990. Mutagenesis of the conserved 51nucleotide region of Sindbis virus. J. Virol. 64:1639-1647.
- 120. Noda, T., H. Sagara, A. Yen, A. Takada, H. Kida, R. H. Cheng, and Y. Kawaoka. 2006. Architecture of ribonucleoprotein complexes in influenza A virus particles. Nature 439:490-492.
- 121. Nunes, M. R., A. P. Travassos da Rosa, S. C. Weaver, R. B. Tesh, and P. F. Vasconcelos. 2005. Molecular epidemiology of group C viruses (*Bunyaviridae*, *Orthobunyavirus*) isolated in the Americas. J Virol. **79**:10561-10570.
- 122. Overton, H. A., T. Ihara, and D. H. Bishop. 1987. Identification of the N and NSS proteins coded by the ambisense S RNA of Punta Toro phlebovirus using monospecific antisera raised to baculovirus expressed N and NSS proteins. Virology 157:338-350.
- 123. Park, M. S., M. L. Shaw, J. Munoz-Jordan, J. F. Cros, T. Nakaya, N. Bouvier, P. Palese, A. Garcia-Sastre, and C. F. Basler. 2003. Newcastle disease virus (NDV)-based assay demonstrates interferon-antagonist activity for the NDV V protein and the Nipah virus V, W, and C proteins. J. Virol. 77:1501-1511.
- 124. **Peters, C. J.** 1997. Emergence of Rift Valley fever, p. 253-264. *In* D. B. Saluzzo JF (ed.), Factors in the Emergence of Arbovirus Diseases. Elsevier, Paris.
- 125. **Peters, C. J.** 2000. Are hemorrhagic fever viruses practical agents for biological terrorism?, p. 203-211. *In* W. Scheld, W. Craig, and J. Hughes (eds.), Emerging Infections, vol. 4. ASM Press, Washington, DC.
- 126. Peters, C. J. and J. M. Meegan. 1981. Rift Valley fever, p. 403-419. *In* G. Beran (ed.), CRC Handbook Series in Zoonoses. CRC Press Inc., Boca Raton, Fl.
- Peters, C. J. and T. W. Slone. 1982. Inbred rat strains mimic the disparate human response to Rift Valley fever virus infection. Journal of Medical Virology 10:45-54.
- 128. **Peters, C. and LeDuc JW**. 1991. *Bunyaviridae*: Bunyaviruses, Phleboviruses, and Related Viruses, p. 571-614. *In* R. Belshe (ed.), Textbook of Human Virology. Mosby Year Book, St. Louis.
- Pifat, D. Y., M. C. Osterling, and J. F. Smith. 1988. Antigenic analysis of Punta Toro virus and identification of protective determinants with monoclonal antibodies. Virology 167:442-450.
- 130. **Pifat, D. Y. and J. F. Smith**. 1987. Punta Toro virus infection of C57BL/6J mice: a model for phlebovirus-induced disease. Microb. Pathog. **3**:409-422.
- 131. Plyusnin, A., S. K. Kukkonen, A. Plyusnina, O. Vapalahti, and A. Vaheri. 2002. Transfection-mediated generation of functionally competent Tula *Hantavirus* with recombinant S RNA segment. EMBO J. 21:1497-1503.
- 132. Pringle, C. R., J. F. Lees, W. Clark, and R. M. Elliott. 1984. Genome subunit reassortment among Bunyaviruses analysed by dot hybridization using molecularly cloned complementary DNA probes. Virology 135:244-256.
- 133. **Ramig, R. F.** 1997. Genetics of the rotaviruses. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. **51**:225-255.
- 134. Rizvanov, A. A., S. F. Khaiboullina, and J. S. St. 2004. Development of reassortant viruses between pathogenic hantavirus strains. Virology **327**:225-232.
- 135. Roderick D.M.Page and Edward C.Holmes. 1998. Molecular Evolution, A Phylogenetic Approach. Blackwell Science Ltd.
- Rodriguez, L. L., J. H. Owens, C. J. Peters, and S. T. Nichol. 1998. Genetic reassortment among viruses causing hantavirus pulmonary syndrome. Virology 242:99-106.

- 137. Sabin A.B., C. B. Philip, and J. R. Paul. 1944. Phlebotomus (papatsi or sandfly) fever. A disease of military importance: summary of existing knowledge and report of original investigations. JAMA. **125**:603-606 and 697-699.
- 138. Sabin, A. 1951. Experimental studies on Phlebotomus (pappataci, sandfly) fever during World War II. Arch. Gesamte Virusforsch. 4:367-410.
- 139. Saeed, M. F., H. Wang, M. Suderman, D. W. Beasley, d. R. Travassos, L. Li, R. E. Shope, R. B. Tesh, and A. D. Barrett. 2001. Jatobal virus is a reassortant containing the small RNA of Oropouche virus. Virus Res. 77:25-30.
- 140. Sall, A. A., P. M. Zanotto, O. K. Sene, H. G. Zeller, J. P. Digoutte, Y. Thiongane, and M. Bouloy. 1999. Genetic reassortment of Rift Valley fever virus in nature. J. Virol. 73:8196-8200.
- Saluzzo, J. F. and J. F. Smith. 1990. Use of reassortant viruses to map attenuating and temperature-sensitive mutations of the Rift Valley fever virus MP-12 vaccine. Vaccine 8:369-375.
- 142. SAS/STAT© 9.1. SAS/STAT© 9.1. 2004. Cary, NC, SAS Institute INC.
- 143. Schmaljohn, C. and B. Hjelle. 1997. Hantaviruses: a global disease problem. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 3:95-104.
- Schmidt, J. R., M. L. Schmidt, and M. I. Said. 1971. Phlebotomus fever in Egypt. Isolation of phlebotomus fever viruses from Phlebotomus papatasi. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 20:483-490.
- 145. Servant, M. J., O. B. ten, C. LePage, L. Conti, S. Gessani, I. Julkunen, R. Lin, and J. Hiscott. 2001. Identification of distinct signaling pathways leading to the phosphorylation of interferon regulatory factor 3. J. Biol. Chem. 276:355-363.
- 146. Seymour, C., P. H. Peralta, and G. G. Montgomery. 1983. Viruses isolated from Panamanian sloths. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 32:1435-1444.
- Shope, R. E., C. J. Peters, and F. G. Davies. 1982. The spread of Rift Valley fever and approaches to its control. Bulletin of the World Health Organization 60:299-304.
- 148. Shope, R. E., E. J. Rozhon, and D. H. Bishop. 1981. Role of the middle-sized bunyavirus RNA segment in mouse virulence. Virology 114:273-276.
- 149. Sironen, T., A. Vaheri, and A. Plyusnin. 2001. Molecular evolution of Puumala hantavirus. J. Virol. 75:11803-11810.

- 150. Smith, E. J., I. Marie, A. Prakash, A. Garcia-Sastre, and D. E. Levy. 2001. IRF3 and IRF7 phosphorylation in virus-infected cells does not require doublestranded RNA-dependent protein kinase R or Ikappa B kinase but is blocked by Vaccinia virus E3L protein. J. Biol. Chem. 276:8951-8957.
- Smith, J. F. and D. Y. Pifat. 1982. Morphogenesis of sandfly viruses (Bunyaviridae family). Virology 121:61-81.
- 152. **Staeheli, P.** 1990. Interferon-induced proteins and the antiviral state. Adv. Virus Res. **38**:147-200.
- Stark, G. R., I. M. Kerr, B. R. Williams, R. H. Silverman, and R. D. Schreiber. 1998. How cells respond to interferons. Annu Rev Biochem. 67:227-264.
- 154. Talon, J., C. M. Horvath, R. Polley, C. F. Basler, T. Muster, P. Palese, and A. Garcia-Sastre. 2000. Activation of interferon regulatory factor 3 is inhibited by the influenza A virus NS1 protein. J. Virol. 74:7989-7996.
- Tesh, R. B. 1988. The genus *Phlebovirus* and its vectors. Annu Rev Entomol. 33:169-181.
- 156. **Tesh, R. B.** 1989. The epidemiology of Phlebotomus (sandfly) fever. Isr. J. Med. Sci. **25**:214-217.
- 157. Tesh, R. B., J. Boshell, D. G. Young, A. Morales, A. Corredor, G. B. Modi, C. C. Ferro de, R. C. de, and M. O. Gaitan. 1986. Biology of Arboledas virus, a new phlebotomus fever serogroup virus (Bunyaviridae: Phlebovirus) isolated from sand flies in Colombia. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 35:1310-1316.
- 158. **Tesh, R. B. and B. N. Chaniotis**. 1975. Transovarial transmission of viruses by phlebotomine sandflies. Ann. N. Y. Acad Sci **266**:125-134.
- Tesh, R. B., B. N. Chaniotis, P. H. Peralta, and K. M. Johnson. 1974. Ecology of viruses isolated from Panamanian phlebotomine sandflies. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 23:258-269.
- Tesh, R. B. and G. B. Modi. 1987. Maintenance of Toscana virus in Phlebotomus perniciosus by vertical transmission. Am J Trop Med Hyg 36:189-193.
- 161. Tesh, R. B., C. J. Peters, and J. M. Meegan. 1982. Studies on the antigenic relationship among phleboviruses. Am J Trop Med Hyg **31**:149-155.

- Tesh, R. B., S. Saidi, S. J. Gajdamovic, F. Rodhain, and J. Vesenjak-Hirjan. 1976. Serological studies on the epidemiology of sandfly fever in the Old World. Bull World Health Organ 54:663-674.
- 163. Travassos Da Rosa, A. P., R. B. Tesh, F. P. Pinheiro, J. F. Travassos da Rosa, and N. E. Peterson. 1983. Characterization of eight new phlebotomus fever serogroup arboviruses (Bunyaviridae: Phlebovirus) from the Amazon region of Brazil. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 32:1164-1171.
- 164. Turell, M. J., J. F. Saluzzo, R. F. Tammariello, and J. F. Smith. 1990. Generation and transmission of Rift Valley fever viral reassortants by the mosquito *Culex pipiens*. J Gen. Virol. 71:2307-2312.
- Urquidi, V. and D. H. Bishop. 1992. Non-random reassortment between the tripartite RNA genomes of La Crosse and snowshoe hare viruses. J. Gen. Virol. 73:2255-2265.
- 166. van, P. F., K. Boye, R. Oosterling, D. Peters, and R. Goldbach. 1993. Detection of the L protein of tomato spotted wilt virus. Virology 197:468-470.
- Vialat, P., A. Billecocq, A. Kohl, and M. Bouloy. 2000. The S segment of Rift Valley fever *Phlebovirus (Bunyaviridae)* carries determinants for attenuation and virulence in mice. J. Virol. 74:1538-1543.
- Vreugdenhil, D. J., Meerman, A., Meyrat, L., Gómez, D, and Graham, D. J. Map of the Ecosystems of Central America: Final Report. 2002. Washington, D.C., World Bank.
- 169. Wang, X., M. Li, H. Zheng, T. Muster, P. Palese, A. A. Beg, and A. Garcia-Sastre. 2000. Influenza A virus NS1 protein prevents activation of NF-kappaB and induction of alpha/beta interferon. J. Virol. 74:11566-11573.
- Wasmoen, T. L., L. T. Kakach, and M. S. Collett. 1988. Rift Valley fever virus M segment: cellular localization of M segment-encoded proteins. Virology 166:275-280.
- 171. Weaver, S. C., L. A. Bellew, and R. Rico-Hesse. 1992. Phylogenetic analysis of alphaviruses in the Venezuelan equine encephalitis complex and identification of the source of epizootic viruses. Virology **191**:282-290.
- 172. Weber, F., A. Bridgen, J. K. Fazakerley, H. Streitenfeld, N. Kessler, R. E. Randall, and R. M. Elliott. 2002. Bunyamwera bunyavirus nonstructural protein NSs counteracts the induction of alpha/beta interferon. J Virol 76:7949-7955.

- 173. Weber, F., A. Bridgen, J. K. Fazakerley, H. Streitenfeld, N. Kessler, R. E. Randall, and R. M. Elliott. 2002. Bunyamwera bunyavirus nonstructural protein NSs counteracts the induction of alpha/beta interferon. J. Virol. **76**:7949-7955.
- Webster, R. G., W. J. Bean, O. T. Gorman, T. M. Chambers, and Y. Kawaoka. 1992. Evolution and ecology of influenza A viruses. Microbiol. Rev. 56:152-179.
- 175. Won, S., T. Ikegami, C. J. Peters, and S. Makino. 2006. Rift Valley fever virus proteins NSm and 78-kDa are nonessential in cell culture. J. Virol. in press.
- 176. World Health Organization. 2000. Rift Valley fever, Saudi Arabia, August-October 2000. Weekly Epidemiological Record **75**:370-371.
- 177. World Health Organization Fact Sheet:, http:, and <u>www.who.int/inf-fs/en/fact207.html</u>. 2004.
- 178. Yeh, T. C. and S. Pellegrini. 1999. The Janus kinase family of protein tyrosine kinases and their role in signaling. Cell Mol. Life Sci. 55:1523-1534.
- 179. Young JF, P. P. 1979. Evolution of human influenza A viruses in nature: recombination contributes to genetic variation of H1N1 strains. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 76:6547-6551.
- Zhang, L., K. A. Marriott, D. G. Harnish, and J. F. Aronson. 2001. Reassortant analysis of guinea pig virulence of Pichinde virus variants. Virology 290:30-38.

Lucy A. Perrone

Lucy Ann Perrone was born in Amherst, NY on February 13, 1977 to Peter and Denise Perrone. Lucy received her Bachelors in Science degree from Fordham University and while attending, studied habitat fragmentation in suburban forests in Westchester County, NY. Lucy was inducted into the Sigma Xi Scientific Research Society in her senior year. While at Fordham, Lucy became interested in ecology and its affect on human health and continued her scientific training at Tulane University School of Public Health and Tropical Medicine. At Tulane, Lucy became interested in virology and conducted her capstone research in developing a diagnostic assay for the mosquito-borne Dengue virus. Lucy continued her virology training at the University of Texas Medical Branch under the guidance of C.J. Peters and was involved in studies investigating emerging viral diseases like SARS and whose dissertation addresses questions into the pathogenesis of a prototypical hemorrhagic fever virus.

While attending UTMB, Lucy has been the recipient of a number of competitive awards. She held a pre-doctoral fellowship in Infection and Immunity sponsored by the McLaughlin Fund from 2004-2006. Her research has been recognized by the UTMB Pathology Department faculty (2005, Robert L. Harrison Award for Molecular/ Cell Biology Research, 2004 Honorable mention). Lucy has also been the recipient of travel awards (2003, UTMB, Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences, Margaret Saunders Travel Award, 2003, Sigma Delta Epsilon Society, Graduate Women in Science, Eli Lilly Travel Award).

Lucy can be contacted through her parents at 2845 Tonawanda Creek Rd., Amherst, NY 14228.

Education

M.S.P.H., May 2000, Tulane University School of Public Health and Tropical Medicine, New Orleans, LA

B.S., May 1999, Fordham University, Bronx, NY

Vita

Publications

1) Aronson, JF, Zhang, L, Scott, EP, Perrone, LA, Fennewald, S, Elsom, B, Sbrana, E, Yang, X, Herzog, NK, Gorenstein, D, Luxon, B, Shope, RE. *NF-\kappaB decoy thioaptamers as a treatment for Arenavirus hemorrhagic fevers; challenges associated with in vivo delivery using a lipid transfection reagent.* Submitted for publication.

2) Yueh, A, Leung, J, Bhattacharrya, S, Perrone, LA, de los Santos, K, Goff, SP: Interaction of Moloney murine leukemia virus capsid with Ubc9 and PIASy mediates SUMO-1 addition required early in infection. Journal of Virology. Jan 2006 80 (1):342-52.

3) Tseng, CTK, Tseng, J, Perrone, LA, Worthy, M, Popov, V, Peters CJ: Apical Entry and Release of Acute Respiratory Syndrome-Associated Coronavirus (SARS-CoV) in Polarized Calu-3 Lung Epithelial Cells. Journal of Virology. Aug 2005 79: 9470-9479.

4) Tseng, CTK, Perrone, LA, Zhu, H, Makino, S, Peters, CJ: *SARS and the Innate Immune Responses: Modulation of Effector Cell Function without Productive Infection.* Journal of Immunology. Jun 2005 15; 174(12):7977-85

Summary of Dissertation

Punta Toro virus (PTV) is transmitted by sandlfies (Lutzomyia sp.) in Panama and Northern Columbia and causes an acute febrile illness in humans lasting 2-5 days. Human seroprevalence in regions within Panama have been reported up to 34% in the most easterly region of Darien however little is understood about the clinical spectrum of PTV induced illness, pathogenic mechanism and the viral ecology in respect to animal reservoirs and distribution. This dissertation addresses questions regarding viral genetics and their affect on virulence in the hamster model of *Phlebovirus* pathogenesis. This study reports that PTV strains isolated west of the Panama Canal are not lethal in hamsters and phylogenetic analysis of the coding sequences reveals the presence of genetic clades, indicating that PTV strains occupy distinct ecological niches within Panama. Studies reported here also reflect the absence of naturally occurring viral reassortants and in vitro reassortment experiments demonstrate segment segregation preferences amongst the RNA segments during replication and or packaging. Viral reassortants were utilized to investigate the viral genome segment(s) responsible for hamster lethality and this study finds that the S segment can confer lethality independently. Further genetic investigation reveals that the NSs gene encoded by the S segment is a type 1 interferon antagonist. Taken together, this evidence indicates a mechanism of pathogenesis whereby early innate immune suppression by the viral NSs in infected cells leads to uncontrolled viral replication and ultimately results in hamster death.